Chapter Three

Child Welfare System & Public Assistance

14th Annual Conference Proceedings–A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base–81

Chapter Three — Child Welfare System & Public Assistance

Building a System of Care in Child Welfare

Introduction

The System of Care being implemented by the Oregon State Office for Services to Children and Families (SOSCF) resulted from Joan Shireman Katherine Davis Bart Wilson Susan Eggman

an agreement in 1995 between the Juvenile Rights Project and SOSCF developed to change the process by which services are delivered to families in the child welfare system throughout Oregon. The Regional Research Institute for Human Services at Portland State University, in collaboration with the Child Welfare Partnership, assumed responsibility for evaluating the implementation of the Strengths/ Needs Based (S/NB) service delivery system, the critical practice component of the System of Care.

The evaluation has been carried out over a five-year period. During this time, areas for evaluation have included: 1) initial experiences with implementation of S/NB practice, 2) protective services and S/NB practice, 3) post-protective services and S/NB practice, and 4) a longitudinal study of children in these families over the period of a year. In the fourth year of the study the experiences of community partners with SOSCF were explored¹.

One of the central tenets of S/NB practice is to provide individualized, needs-based services. These services should emerge and be provided out of collaboration between the family, public child welfare and community partners, and any identified family resource providers. As SOSCF implemented the S/NB practice, questions arose concerning the perception of community partners who work closely with SOSCF staff and the families served by the agency. Obtaining the perspective of community partners would, it was thought, provide additional insight into the integration of this new practice model.

Sample recruitment and size

In order to identify an appropriate sample of community partners, SOSCF Branch Managers and/ or Resource Developers were asked to provide the team with lists of community partners (individuals and agencies) with whom they had a close working relationship. This lists included private agencies (many of which were subcontractors), public agencies, and private individuals, only some of whom were subcontractors. The list was supplemented with the knowledge of the research team interviewers. Beginning with this list, a snowball sampling technique was used to identify respondents. Of 75 potential respondents contacted for an interview, only seven did not complete an interview. Sixty-eight community partners from five Oregon counties were interviewed. Both rural and urban counties were included in the study. Table 1 displays the range in types of community partners that participated.

Methodology

Data collection

Community partners of SOSCF were contacted by telephone. Verbal informed consent was obtained. In this process, partners were told about the evaluation of S/NB and were advised that we wanted to interview community partners to obtain their perspectives on the relationship between their agency and SOSCF. Subjects were told that their participation would be kept confidential and that their comments would become part of a summative report that would not attribute comments to individuals or to individual agencies.

¹Details on all parts of the evaluation are available in comprehensive reports located at: http://www.cwp.pdx.edu/SOC/pgSOCHome.shtml

Provider type	Number
Legal: Attorneys, Victim Advocates, Trial Assistants, CRB, CASA, Juvenile Corrections, Referee, LEA, Adult Corrections	16
Domestic Violence Services-Shelter, Support for Survivors, Treatment for Offenders	3
Private Contractors for Therapy and Drug/Alcohol Treatment Programs	11
Family Resource Centers/Level 7 Shelters/Tribal Facilities/Churches/AFS	11
Public Mental Health/ Public Health	6
Parenting Education/Teen Parent Program	9
Schools	5
Juvenile Outpatient/Residential Treatment	7
Total:	68

Table 1
Types and Numbers of Providers Contacted

Questions asked were oriented to components of the S/NB model. The questions were open-ended and intended to elicit expansive comments from the participants, followed with a prompting or probing question if needed. There were two interviewers, each of whom took detailed notes of interview responses. Questions asked were:

- 1. Describe what you understand about the practice or service model that SOSCF is asking its workers and partners to use on a daily basis.
- 2. How do your current services and capacities accommodate this model? Probes: How does your agency individualize services? Have flexible funds been used in the creation of services, and how?
- 3. As this service delivery model has been more fully integrated into the agency, how would you describe its benefits or limitations for the families with whom you have had service contact?
- 4. What strategies, if any, within SOSCF's service delivery system, would significantly increase your ability as a "community partner" to work within the current practice model that is used at SOSCF?

Data Analysis

The data were analyzed using a grounded theory approach. After 25 interviews were completed, interviewers independently analyzed responses in order to identify themes. Interviewers compared individual question responses and found a high degree of similarity of responses and of interpretation of meaning. From these responses, themes were developed and then organized into tentative categories. These themes were reviewed with the S/NB research team and with the project's Research Advisory Board. On the advice of the Research Advisory Board, the snowball sampling technique was modified to ask those interviewed for referrals of community partners who it was thought might have a different perspective. This was done, but the content of the interviews continued to reflect previously identified themes. Interviews continued until no new themes emerged, resulting in a total of 68 interviews, and compared the initial with the latter findings. In order to validate the emergent themes, findings were organized into key points and presented to two separate representative community groups. The community groups verified the findings as representative of their own experiences as community partners with SOSCF.

Findings

- Successful service collaboration depends on the caseworker; community partners' experiences vary.
- SOSCF has become a stronger community collaborator with the implementation of the S/NB model, becoming more willing to share responsibility for, and information about, cases.
- Community partners have questions about aspects of the S/NB model and about inconsistencies in the use of flexible funds. They would like to have more information to advocate for clients.
- Partners would like to see increased training for workers and improved staff performance. They would also like to see decreased workloads and decreased staff turnover, as well as greater consistency from branch to branch.
- Family decision meetings (at which community partners, family and extended family plan with the caseworker) are well liked as a forum for collaboration, but community partners also observed that collaborative efforts at the "front end" of a case are not always continued due to workload and personnel issues in the public child welfare setting.

Discussion

Though there was a wide range of perceptions about the S/NB model and its applications, many community partners commented positively on the overall changes that SOSCF continues to make. Most partners believe that the job of an SCF caseworker is a difficult one. It is also clear from the interviews that partners had experienced some excellent casework, and that, in general, community partners are noticing the efforts that SOSCF is making to become more strengths-based. As reflected in the many comments about practice, community partners speak to a need for improved retention, training, and supervision to strengthen service staff's ability to be solid SN/B practitioners.

Among the 68 community partners that were interviewed there appears to be general agreement that implementation of the S/NB practice model is uneven. Although participants reported that SOSCF is more collaborative, and family decision meetings are seen as a powerful tool for collaboration, community partners suggested that outcomes from those meetings were directly impacted by variable follow-through by SOSCF staff.

At its heart, S/NB practice is based on collaborative relationships with families and community partners. These relationships are centered around meeting the needs of children by building upon the strengths of a family, drawing on the perspective of community partners and crafting individualized services to meet those needs. Although the model highlights a team approach, field implementation of this model currently appears to pivot upon the ability of, and the system support for, caseworkers to coordinate efforts and/or to respond to the plan established by the team.

Implications

SOSCF began to implement Strengths/Needs Based practice almost five years ago. State permanency legislation and the Adoption and Safe Families Act (ASFA) have been integrated into SOSCF while SN/B has matured. At the same time, community partners report their observations that SOSCF is experiencing personnel instability in the form of turnover, case transfer and an influx of new and temporary workers. These changes in the work force, amidst the constant change associated with system reforms, may noticeably affect service delivery. It is the caseworker who is the ambassador for SOSCF, and with whom families and community partners have the most contact. It is not surprising then, that community partners' experiences with S/NB practice are most reflected in the phrase "it depends on the worker."

In light of SOSCF's heavy investment in this model, and with its key ingredient being an open, trusting and collaborative relationship between caseworker, family, and community partner, the hiring, development and retention of a skilled work force at the casework level is a fundamental step to successful outcomes for children.

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 85

Shireman, Davis, Wilson & Eggman

In addition, SOSCF, along with its community partners, needs to develop and maintain consistent strategies for workers to access funds and services in a timely manner in order to support caseworkers' service delivery efforts. This will create a climate of consistent and uniform service delivery, which in turn forms the cornerstone of collaboration.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Joan Shireman, Ph.D.

Professor, Child Welfare Partnership and the Regional Research Institute, Graduate School of Social Work, Portland State University, PO Box 751, Portland, OR 97207-0751; 503-725-5005, Fax: 503-725-5545; E-mail: shiremj@rri.pdx.edu

Katherine Davis, M.S.W.

Graduate Education Program Coordinator; Child Welfare Partnership and the Regional Research Institute, Graduate School of Social Work, Portland State University, PO Box 751, Portland, OR 97207-0751; 503-725-8538, Fax: 503-725-8030; E-mail: davisk@cwp.ssw.pdx.edu

Bart Wilson, M.S.W.

Management Information Liaison, Child Welfare Partnership and the Regional Research Institute, Graduate School of Social Work, Portland State University, PO Box 751, Portland, OR 97207-0751; 503-725-8017, Fax 503-725-8030; E-mail: Wilsonb@cwp.ssw.pdx.edu

Susan Eggman, M.S.W.

Assistant Professor, Division of Social Work, California State University, 4010 Mariposa Hall, Sacramento, CA 95819; 916-278-7162, Fax 916-278-7167; E-mail: eggmans@csus.edu

Evaluation of Oregon's Title IV-E Waiver: Contextually Driven Decisions

Introduction

Constance M. Lehman Kirstin O'Dell

Oregon's Title IV-E Waiver demonstration project has evolved over the course of three years, and provides flexible funding for local child welfare programs to collaborate with community partners in designing innovative approaches to serving children who are abused or neglected and their families. Presenters discussed the complexities of evaluating a statewide child welfare effort, designed within the context of local project design and implementation.

Background

Enactment of the Adoption and Safe Families Act (ASFA) occurred as Oregon's child welfare practice evolved toward a system of care approach. This juxtaposition of policy implementation and evolution of child welfare practice appeared to impact state and local decisions regarding how Waiver flexible dollars were utilized. This paper summarizes preliminary findings and their relationship to evaluative challenges encountered while measuring child and family outcomes when multiple innovative services were implemented at the local level, within a dynamic and complex state administered system. Evaluators raised the concern that child welfare outcomes as defined by the federal government may limit the ability of state and local child welfare services to examine the effectiveness of current practices that impact child well being in a very real, case-by-case way.

Context for the Evaluation

Oregon was one of the initial ten states to be awarded a Title IV-E Waiver by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Youth, under section 1130 of the Social Security Act. Oregon's Waiver demonstration project was implemented in July of 1997. The goal of the Waiver is to prevent out of home placement, shorten lengths of stay in substitute care, and improve child and family well being. The objectives include: (a) serving more children in their homes, (b) resolving the original caretaker's issues as soon as possible, (c) reducing the time it takes to arrive at an alternative permanency plan, and (d) lowering the rate of re-abuse and neglect. The state child welfare administrator and operations team intended that the Waiver both support and compliment the statewide child welfare System of Care Initiative (SOC), by encouraging local branches to collaborate with community partners to develop and implement strategies that bolstered SOC development.

The additional flexible funds, provided as a result of the Waiver agreement, were utilized in three ways: (a) one-time payments for foster care prevention, (b) expansion and enhancement of existing services, and (c) implementation of innovative approaches to service provision. Local child welfare agencies, in collaboration with community partners, submitted Waiver plans to the state agency. With state approval, the plans were implemented. The evaluation included process, impact, and cost-benefit components, and an overview of those processes and impact components are included here. The State agency has the responsibility to conduct cost benefit analyses.

Process Evaluation

Method

The process evaluation explored how the project progressed over time and provided possible interpretations for why the activities evolved as observed. Information was organized within three areas: (a) organizational, (b) service, and (c) contextual. Three data collection methods were used to answer each question within each category: (a) document/policy review, (b) exploratory group and individual interviews, and (c) site visit observational and field notes.

Results

Process findings suggested that specific local and state factors appeared to affect the capacity of local branches to develop and implement innovative approaches to supporting children and families, within the parameters of federal Waiver cost neutrality requirements and the state agency's procedures. These factors included: (a) branch history of collaboration with other community agencies (e.g., county drug and alcohol services, community mental health and family service agencies); (b) branch enduring success in maintaining or reducing numbers of paid out-of home placements; (c) accessibility to community services, both formal and informal; and 4) progressive leadership at the regional and local level, both within and outside the child welfare agency.

State and local administrative pressure to fulfill ASFA requirements and state legislation related to Family Decision Meetings (FDM's) appeared to exert an increasingly stronger influence on how Waiver flexible funds were utilized. For example, the number of local Waiver plans that provided greater numbers of FDM's that fulfilled the requirements of state enacted legislation were increasing as the next legislative session drew near. Moreover, state administrator interest in the Waiver as a viable source of flexible funds appeared to be more evident as the ASFA reporting system disseminated state child welfare outcomes to a broad audience, with limited explanation of what each outcome meant, beyond the quantitative "report card."

Impact Evaluation

The impact evaluation employed a quasi-experimental design to measure differences in outcomes between children who received Waiver services and those who received typical child welfare services. The following research questions provide examples of the outcome questions addressed in the evaluation.

- 1. To what extent did Waiver services contribute to preventing the placement of children in substitute care and promoting children's return home?
- 2. Were there differences in establishment of permanent placements for children between those whose families received Waiver services and those whose families received typical services only?

Results

With regard to question 1, preliminary findings suggested that two innovative services may contribute to maintaining children in their homes. These are the Drug and Alcohol Facilitator service and the Housing Specialist service. Preliminary analysis of child placement data indicated that the majority of children whose parents received these timely and tangible supports remained at home at three and six months after initiation of services. Comparative analysis between the group of children whose families received these services and an equivalent comparison group is not yet completed.

With regard to question 2, when measuring overall differences between Waiver and non-Waiver groups, without controlling for types of services received, differences in the time it took to establish permanency were not statistically significant. However, evaluators have not yet been able to more closely examine subgroups of children. For example, during the next year, differences in the time it takes to establish permanency will be examined between the subgroup of children whose families received Therapeutic Visitation services and an equivalent group of children whose families received typical visitation services. In addition, an analysis of child placements that occurred within one year of target date will be conducted to compare differences in proportions of children placed with relatives, re-placed in substitute care, and experiencing multiple placements, controlling for level of child and family difficulty and demographic characteristics.

- Evaluation of Oregon's Title IV-E Waiver

Discussion

Preliminary findings provide information about how a state directed, locally managed child welfare system makes adjustments as it integrates a demonstration project that supports program practice changes during a period of federal and state shifts toward more rigid mandates and accountability. One possible result of facing the complexities that arise appears to be an increased capacity for state and local fiscal and program administrators to collaboratively plan and make decisions. In addition, a number of training needs have surfaced. For example, as evaluators began exploring the length of time cases were open, the question that arose was "What is the criteria for closing a case?" The answer to this question varied widely from branch to branch and caseworker to caseworker, with no apparent strategy for determining how and when to close or "transition" a case from child welfare agency monitoring to community support and monitoring.

The impact evaluation addresses outcomes agreed upon by the federal and state entities. However, these outcomes may not be appropriate within the limitations of how the Waiver is actually implemented. During the next year, data for Waiver and non-Waiver children that were collected through in-depth case reading will be analyzed and compared to determine differences in outcomes between groups who received innovative services (e.g., drug and alcohol facilitation, housing specialist, enhanced visitation, in-home parenting, family decision meetings) and those who received typical services only. Process findings will be utilized to explain the context within which these results occurred.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Constance M. Lehman, Ph.D. Child Welfare Partnership, 503-725-8018; E-mail: lehmanc@cwp.ssw.pdx.edu Kirstin O'Dell, M.S.W. Child Welfare Partnership, 503-725-8071; E-mail: odellk@cwp.ssw.pdx.edu All authors: Graduate School of Social Work, Portland State University, P.O. Box 751, Portland, Oregon 97207-0751

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 89

Lehman & O'Dell

Readiness for Change in Home-Based Services in Child Welfare: Validity and Prediction

Introduction

Background

Prior research on home-based services in child welfare has

focused on the outcomes of short-term, intensive, in-home services for families of abused and neglected children. Often called family preservation services (FPS), most of these programs bear some resemblance to the Homebuilders model (Kinney, Haapala, & Booth, 1991). Previous studies have examined the effects of FPS on out-of-home placements, subsequent child maltreatment, and family functioning; and some studies have looked at relationships between program or case characteristics and outcomes. FPS have not produced hoped-for reductions in out-of-home placements or the recurrence of maltreatment. Important questions about the proper goals, target population, structures, and processes of these programs remain (see Littell & Schuerman, 1995).

Julia H. Littell Leslie B. Alexander

Heather Girvin

William W. Reynolds

In Philadelphia County, where the current study was located, in-home services are provided by private child welfare agencies (under contracts with the Department of Human Services) to primary caregivers (usually mothers) of abused and neglected children. These services aim to improve parent and family functioning and reduce the risk of further child maltreatment. FPS programs provide 5 to 10 hours of in-person contact with family members each week for three months. Less intensive Services for Children in their Own Homes (SCOH) provide 1 to 3 hours of contact per week for up to nine months. Compared with SCOH, FPS caseworkers have smaller caseloads (up to 5 families per full-time caseworker vs. 8 to 14 families), FPS are initiated more quickly (within a few days vs. 6 to 8 weeks after referral), and provide more concrete services (material aid) to families.

Many FPS caseworkers think it is unrealistic to expect dramatic (or even measurable) improvements in parent or family functioning over a three month period, particularly in cases with serious substance abuse problems. Instead, caseworkers have suggested that measures of program "success" should focus on progress, including: 1) increased awareness on the part of the caregiver of the impact of substance abuse and maltreatment on her children and 2) greater readiness for change. Caseworkers have different expectations for caregivers depending, in part, on their perception of the caregiver's readiness for change. For caregivers who appear to be ready to change at the outset, program goals of improving child, parent, and family functioning are thought to be more realistic. Hence, our study examined caregiver readiness for change as an outcome and as a mediator of other outcomes related to family functioning and subsequent child maltreatment.

Readiness for Change

While there are many ways to conceptualize readiness for change (RFC), at present, the most popular view comes from the Transtheoretical Model of Behavior Change (Prochaska & DiClemente, 1984). According to this model, behavioral change occurs in a series of discrete stages. Whether within or outside of formal treatment and in relation to virtually any problem behavior, people are thought to move from precontemplation (not thinking about change) to contemplation (thinking about change) to action (behavioral change), and then maintenance. The "stages of change" are considered discrete and mutually exclusive, and individuals "pass *through* each stage" in an orderly fashion (Prochaska, DiClemente, Velicer, & Rossi, 1992, p. 825). This progression can be characterized as movement from cognitive to behavioral change, although progress is not always linear. There are a number of variations on the stage model; for example, some authors include a preparation stage between contemplation and action.

The stages of change have been widely used in health psychology and psychotherapy research and with Caucasian, voluntary, middle-class samples. Over the last decade, the model has been used in studies of a wide range of problem behaviors and in diverse samples (for a review, see Littell & Girvin, in press). At present, there are no published studies of the stages of change in relation to parenting behaviors, including child maltreatment.

Methods

Our study was nested in the national evaluation of family preservation and reunification services, which replicated and extended previous research on the outcomes of in-home services for families of abused and neglected children (Westat, Inc., 2001). The national evaluation was conducted in five sites; our study took place in one of them (Philadelphia County).

For purposes of the national evaluation, 362 cases were randomly assigned to family preservation services (FPS) or Services to Children in their Own Homes (SCOH) in Philadelphia County between March 1997 and July 1999. Families eligible for the study had substantiated reports of child abuse or neglect and children were thought to be at moderate risk of future harm.

Repeated interviews with primary caregivers were conducted in their homes at 2-3 weeks (Time 1), 12-14 weeks (Time 2), and one year (Time 3) after random assignment. The FPS or SCOH caseworker assigned to the case was interviewed by telephone at Time 1 and Time 2. Administrative data on case events (e.g., child maltreatment, out-of-home placement) were available through December 1999. Caseworker demographics and attitudinal data were gathered in a survey of FPS and SCOH caseworkers.

Sample Characteristics

At Time 1, caregivers were predominantly unemployed (83%), African American (81%) women (95%) whose ages ranged from 19 to 78 (M = 32, SD = 9). Almost all (90%) were unmarried and slightly more than half (53%) were the only adult in their household. Half (52%) had not completed high school and 70% were receiving TANF at Time 1. One-third had lived at their current address for less than a year.

Thirty-seven percent of the caregivers reported that they had been abused or neglected as a child. Their mean score on the SCL-90-R depression subscale fell between norms for outpatient clinical and nonclinical samples of adult women. Eleven percent reported that they had a substance abuse problem and 18% reported substance abuse in their household at Time 1. In contrast, FPS/SCOH caseworkers reported substance abuse in 38% of the households and intake (CPS) workers identified it in 52% of the caregivers. These figures are lower than previous estimates (of 90%).

On average, caregivers had slightly more than three children (M = 3.4, SD = 1.7, range 1 to 10). Children's ages ranged from newborn to 18. One-fifth of the caregivers had one or more children under 18 living outside the home at Time 1 (this includes both formal and informal placements).

Demographic data are available on 62 caseworkers who provided direct services to FPS or SCOH cases. Most (69%) were women. Two-thirds identified themselves as African American, 26% Caucasian (not Latino/a), 5% Latino/a, and 3% "other." Half of the caseworkers had a bachelor's degree, 23% had taken some graduate courses, and 26% had a Master's degree. On average, they had 8.6 years of experience in social work (SD = 8.4, range = 0 to 40) and 5.9 years in child welfare (SD = 5.6, range = 0 to 26). Although we do not have data on caseworker turnover, at the time of the survey, 40% of the caseworkers reported that they wanted to change jobs, were looking for work elsewhere, or had already taken another job.

Measures

To assess caregivers' readiness for change, we used an 18-item version of the University of Rhode Island Change Assessment (URICA) Scale (McConnaughy, Prochaska, & Velicer, 1983, McConnaughy, DiClemente, Prochaska, & Velicer 1989; Carbonari, DiClemente, Addy, & Pollack, 1996). We modified the stem, so that the questions referred to "parenting problems," and dropped the maintenance subscale because these items were not applicable in our sample. Three subscales were retained with six items per subscale. This instrument was added to the data collection protocol for the national evaluation in Philadelphia County. Caregivers were asked to rate each item on a 5-point scale (from strongly disagree to strongly agree). Sample items are shown below.

Precontemplation (PC):

- I'm not the problem one. It doesn't make much sense for me to consider changing.
- Trying to change is pretty much a waste of time for me because the problem doesn't have to do
 with me.

Contemplation (C):

- I've been thinking that I might want to change something about myself.
- I have a problem and I really think I should work on it.

Action (A):

- I am really working hard to change.
- I am actively working on my problems.

We also used a short version of the Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale (Reynolds, 1982) and had access to data collected for the national evaluation including longitudinal data on child, parent, and family functioning; social support; life events; and administrative data on service history, child maltreatment, and of-home placements.

Statistical analysis

We used Pearson's product-moment correlation coefficient, principal axis factor analysis with varimax rotation, and K-means cluster analysis to examine the construct validity of the URICA subscales. To assess the predictive validity of URICA-based measures, we used multilevel, piecewise linear growth models (a form of HLM) to handle repeated measures of readiness for change and various indicators of parent and family functioning. Piecewise models make no apriori assumptions about the overall direction or rate of change over the observation period. We modeled change in two segments: from Time 1 (T1) to Time 2 (T2) and T2 to Time 3 (T3). Our analysis includes 600 observations on 242 cases.

We used Cox proportional hazard models and logistic regression in analysis of outcomes derived from administrative data on the timing of case events (e.g., subsequent reports of maltreatment, outof-home placement) through 1999. In this analysis, the observation period ranges from 6.3 months (for cases enrolled in the study at the end) to 33.6 months (for those enrolled at the beginning).

Our growth models, hazard models, and logistic regressions include controls for social desirability bias, other case characteristics, and service group (FPS/SCOH).

Results

Construct Validity

Instead of three discrete stages, we find two dimensions (scales) that represent Precontemplation (PC) and Contemplation/Action (CA). Contemplation (C) and Action (A) scores are positively and significantly correlated at all points in time (r > .57). In principal axis factor analysis, most PC items

load on one factor, while two factors represent different combinations of C and A items. K-means cluster analysis does not produce subgroups that clearly represent the three stages.

Predictive Validity

Greater problem admission (i.e., lower PC scores) is positively associated with the number of negative life events and greater caregiver depression at all points in time. Greater problem admission at Time 1 is predictive of:

- significant reductions in reports of corporal punishment between T2 and T3,
- use of more positive parenting practices over all points in time,
- less increase in economic problems from T2 to T3 (compared with cases with high PC scores),
- significant increases in network support from T2 to T3 (greater problem admission was associated with lower network support at T1), and
- a higher risk of out-of-home placement at 18 months (but not at 12 months) post random assignment

Higher CA scores are associated with greater caregiver depression at all points in time. Higher CA at T1 scores predict:

- increases in positive life events from T2 to T3,
- increases in network support from T2 to T3,
- greater perceived improvements in family life,
- lower risk of subsequent reports of maltreatment at 12 (but not 18) months,
- · lower risk of substantiated reports of maltreatment at all points in time, and
- lower risk of out-of-home placement at 18 (but not 12) months.

Other outcomes that were not predicted by PC or CA scores were: positive child behaviors, housing problems, negative life events, and network size.

Discussion

Caregiver readiness for change may be important in relation to intervention processes and outcomes. Readiness can be assessed, albeit imperfectly. The performance of the URICA subscales in our sample is similar to their performance in other samples. That is, contrary to many published reports, most of the research on the stages of change does not fully support the stage model (Littell & Girvin, in press). There may be different dimensions of readiness for change, rather than discrete stages. We identified two distinct dimensions, precontemplation and contemplation/action. It may be particularly difficult to distinguish contemplation from action in relation to complex problem behaviors, such as child maltreatment.

Our measures of readiness for change predict some outcomes, but these predictions are not strong (i.e., they account for less than 4% of the variance in dependent measures) and underlying mechanisms are not clear.

Implications

More work is needed to develop better conceptualizations and measures of readiness for change. Future research should examine the construct (meanings) of readiness, and its components and underlying dimensions in different samples. It may be useful to examine client and caseworker views of the client's readiness for change, because they may not agree and the latter may be more influential in case planning. Distinctions should also be made between a client's readiness for change and readiness to participate in a particular intervention. With better understanding of the phenomenon of readiness, it should be possible to explore its relationships to intervention processes (e.g., alliance formation), outcomes, and other factors.

The stages of change may have some heuristic value for caseworkers, because they portray change as a gradual, somewhat unpredictable process. However, in our view, it is too early to base program design, child welfare policy, or major case decisions (e.g., out-of-home placement) on measures or judgments of clients' stage or readiness for change, since these assessments may not be valid.

References

Carbonari, J. P., DiClemente, C. C., Addy, R., & Pollak K. (1996, March). Alternate short forms of the Alcohol Readiness to Change Scale. Paper presented at the Society for Behavioral Medicine, Washington. D.C.

Kinney, J., Haapala, D., & Booth, C. (1991). *Keeping families together: The Homebuilders model*. Hawthorne, NY: Aldine de Gruyter.

Littell, J. H., & Girvin, H. (in press). Stages of change: A critique. Behavior Modification.

Littell, J. H., & Schuerman, J. R. (1995). *A synthesis of research on family preservation and family reunification programs*. Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved from: http://aspe.os.dhhs.gov/hsp/cyp/fplitrev.htm

McConnaughy, E. A., Prochaska, J. O., & Velicer, W. F. (1983). Stages of change in psychotherapy: Measurement and sample profiles. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, and Practice, 20*, 368-375.

McConnaughy, E. A., DiClemente, C. C., Prochaska, J. O., & Velicer, W. F. (1989). Stages of change in psychotherapy: A follow-up report. *Psychotherapy*, *26*, 494-503.

Prochaska, J. O., & DiClemente, C. C. (1984). *The transtheoretical approach: Crossing traditional boundaries of therapy*. Malabar, FL: Krieger Publishing Co.

Prochaska, J. O., DiClemente, C. C., Velicer, W. F., & Rossi, J. S. (1992). Comments on Davidson's 'Prochaska and DiClemente's model of change: A case study?': Criticisms and concerns of the transtheoretical model in light of recent research. *British Journal of Addiction*, *87*, 825-835.

Reynolds, W. M. (1982). Development of reliable and valid short forms of the Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *38*(1), 119-125.

Westat, Inc. (2001). *Evaluation of family preservation and family reunification programs: Interim report.* Washington, DC: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved from: http://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/fampres94/index.htm]

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Julia H. Littell, Ph.D. Associate Professor; 610-520-2619, Fax: 610-520-2655; E-mail: jlittell@brynmawr.edu Leslie B. Alexander, Ph.D. Professor; 610-520-2635, Fax: 610-520-2655; E-mail: lalexand@brynmawr.edu Heather Girvin, M.S.S. Research Associate; 610-520-2640, Fax: 610-520-2655; E-mail: hgirvin@brynmawr.edu William W. Reynolds, M.S.S. Research Associate; 610-520-2640, Fax: 610-520-2655; E-mail: wreynold@brynmawr.edu All authors: Graduate School of Social Work and Social Research, Bryn Mawr College, 300 Airdale Rd., Bryn Mawr, PA 19010 Littell, Alexander, Girvin & Reynolds

The Evaluation of Treatment Foster Care: Ecosystemic Conceptualizations

Introduction

Sigrid James William Meezan

Treatment foster care (TFC) is a family-based, out-of-home intervention that has emerged as a viable alternative to more restrictive settings for children and adolescents with serious emotional and behavioral disturbances (SED). The last two decades have witnessed a proliferation of TFC programs, with 88% of programs surveyed having been established since 1979 (Hudson, Nutter, & Galaway, 1992, 1994a; Nutter, Hudson, & Galaway, 1989). Cross-sectional data suggest that approximately 11% of children with SED in out-of-home care are living in TFC (Foster Family-based Treatment Association [FFTA], 1995).

Among out-of-home services for these children, TFC is considered to be the least restrictive treatment-based setting (Hawkins, Almeida, Fabry, & Reitz, 1992). It combines a structured therapeutic approach with the benefits of a more normative family-based milieu (Meadowcroft, Thomlison, & Chamberlain, 1994). TFC family providers are carefully selected and trained to provide specialized care, receive additional support and assistance from human service professionals who carry a limited case load, are viewed as members of a professional treatment team, and are reimbursed at higher rates than traditional foster parents (Hawkins, Meadowcroft, Trout, & Luster, 1985; Hudson et al., 1994a).

Research on outcomes for children in TFC is not extensive. Early evaluations, that were mostly naturalistic, suggested that TFC was more effective and less expensive than more restrictive settings (Meadowcroft et al., 1994; Reddy & Pfeiffer, 1997). Recent randomized trials have generally supported these findings (Chamberlain & Reid, 1991,1998; Chamberlain, Ray, & Moore, 1996; also see review articles of Hudson, Nutter & Galaway, 1994b; Kutash & Rivera, 1996).

TFC Domains

To further advance our knowledge of TFC, we will have to know what works, for whom, and under which conditions. Figure 1 attempts to articulate the various domains that need to be explored if a fuller understanding of the impact of TFC is to be attained.

This summary synthesizes the state of knowledge in each of the three domains depicted in Figure 1, and discusses how this ecosystemic framework can advance our knowledge of TFC programs and their impacts.

Intervention Domain

The intervention domain in Figure 1 delineates the types of information needed to unlock the "black box" of the intervention. Through this column, attention is drawn to various dimensions of the intervention, including the type of intervention applied, the characteristics of the service providers, the therapeutic processes employed, and the consistency with which the treatment is delivered. Each of these dimensions can influence the impact of services.

Explanatory Domain

Through the use of ecological contextual models, service success can be conceptualized as being impacted by factors other than the intervention itself (Cicchetti & Aber, 1998). In keeping with this more complex understanding of the determinants of outcomes, children in TFC should be visualized as being nested within larger systems that vary in proximity to them (see the Explanatory Domain in Figure 1). These nested mediators might explain program effects, and include the characteristics of the children, the adults with whom they interact, the other children in their lives, and the systems

James & Meezan



Figure 1 An Ecosystemic Evaluation Framework Applied to Treatment Foster Care

responsible for their care. This section reviews what is known about salient variables within each of these ecological levels. While all potential variables at each of these levels cannot be addressed, those covered are illustrative of factors that might confound the attainment of program goals.

Impact Domain

Reddy and Pfeiffer's (1997) analysis of TFC effectiveness across studies indicated that: 1) there is no consensus in the TFC literature on what constitutes successful outcomes; 2) the majority of studies have taken a narrow approach to assessing effectiveness; and 3) one of the most studied outcome variables, discharge status, did not have a strong relationship to the intervention provided. They concluded that "treatment outcomes are best conceptualized as multidimensional and multidirectional" (p.587).

Building on these conclusions, it seems fruitful to also address program impacts from an ecosystemic perspective. An important "implication of the ecological perspective is that we are not just measuring single systems...but nested systems..." (Pecora, Fraser, Nelson, McCroskey, & Meezan, 1995, p.122) and interactions. The impact domain captures a number of areas that might be influenced by the program. It distinguishes between two types of program impactsVoutputs which are defined as status changes within the program or the service delivery system, and outcomes which describe changes in behavior and functioning (Jones, 1991). While the primary outcome variables studied should address the program's impact on the child, one might also look at the impact of TFC programs on the biological family and the TFC family. One would also consider

the interactions between child and biological family, child and TFC family, child and peers, and child and larger community systems including school and neighborhood as potential TFC outcomes (see the Impact Domain, Figure 1). This section presents the major findings regarding the outcomes of TFC, and discusses additional variables that ought to be studied in future investigations to better understand the full impact of these programs.

Discussion

TFC is a complex multidimensional intervention that confronts the field with many challenges. This paper proposed an ecosystemic evaluation framework to forward knowledge building activities in the field, and has supplied information as to what is currently known when it is applied. Addressing current limitations in the three domains will not be an easy task. Based on this discussion, several conclusions can be drawn.

First, to further an understanding of the intervention, it will become necessary to clearly specify "the what, by whom and how" of the intervention. The current level of variability within and between programs prevents any definite conclusions about the generalizability of effects. The existence of standards of care for TFC programs (FFTA, 1995) puts this service in a unique position for more rigorous evaluations, which will advance knowledge about it. These standards provide a structured way to assess treatment integrity, and will allow the field to address whether differences in adherence to a single treatment model, or different treatment models, lead to differences in program effects.

Second, there are many variables in the child's ecology that might explain, and can potentially confound, the effects of the intervention. While little is known about the children and families most likely to benefit from TFC (Meadowcroft et al., 1994), even less information is available about the program and system characteristics that would promote service success (Galaway, Nutter, & Hudson, 1995). As has been demonstrated in other fields of practice (Weiss & Jacobs, 1988), this review shows that as one moves further away from the child's immediate living context, less and less is known about the variables influencing the experiences and outcomes of children in TFC.

Testing the significance of all potentially confounding variables may seem like an impossible feat. However, there are examples in the literature indicating that research can progress to include variables from more distal ecological milieus. In the child maltreatment and child mental health literature, for instance, recent studies have increasingly examined the influence of neighborhood and community factors (Aneshensel & Sucoff, 1996; Garbarino & Kostelny, 1992; Korbin, Coulton, Chard, Platt-Houston, & Su, 1998; Lynch & Cicchetti, 1998). In order to advance our understanding of TFC, we need to gather extensive descriptive data on the children and families under study and relate these different characteristics to program impacts. Focus should then be directed on investigating variables that are located between the child and the service system context. These variables could then be tested to determine their mediating or moderating function.

Third, program impacts have been defined narrowly and have focused primarily on easy-to-count "status" variables, such as placement permanency and discharge status. There is need to explore the broader impacts of these programs, including their effects on child functioning, biological and foster family functioning, child-caregiver interactions, and the child's community integration (Reddy & Pfeiffer, 1997).

Expanding definitions of program success beyond outputs will not be an easy task for a number of reasons: a) the variety of potential outcomes across ecological systems; b) the multiple and often competing goals of many programs even within a single ecological level; c) the poor quality of many measures at a variety of ecological levels; and d) our limited ability to measure relational variables (Bloom, Fischer, & Orme, 1999; Jones, 1991; Pecora et al., 1995; Weiss & Jacobs, 1988), which

hinders our efforts to capture these outcomes. Finally, we must face the fact that social work often borrows its measures from other disciplines, and is thus unable to capture the constructs of most interest to the field. To use measures that are reliable but not valid, and to make judgements about programs and how to improve them based on these measures, leaves us particularly vulnerable to criticisms (McCroskey, Sladen, & Meezan, 1997; Meezan, 2000).

References

Aneshensel, C. S. & Sucoff, C. A. (1996). The neighborhood context of adolescent mental health. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *37*, 293-310.

Bloom, M., Fischer, J., & Orme, J. G. (1999). Evaluating practice: Guidelines for the accountable profession (3rd ed.). Boston: Allyn & Bacon.

Chamberlain, P., Ray, J. & Moore, K. J. (1996). Characteristics of residential care for adolescent offenders: A comparison of assumptions and practices in two models. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 5(3), 285-297.

Chamberlain, P. & Reid, J. B. (1991). Using a specialized foster care community treatment model for children and adolescents leaving the state mental hospital. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 19, 266-276.

Chamberlain, P. & Reid, J. B. (1998). Comparison of two community alternatives to incarceration for chronic juvenile offenders. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *66*(4), 624-633.

Cicchetti, D. & Aber, J. L. (1998). Contextualism and developmental psychopathology. *Development and Psychopathology*, 10, 137-141.

Foster Family-based Treatment Association (FFTA). (1995). Program standards for treatment foster care. New York: Author.

Galaway, B., Nutter, R. W. & Hudson, J. (1995). Relationship between discharge outcomes for treatment foster-care clients and program characteristics. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 3(1), 46-54.

Garbarino, J. & Kostelny, K. (1992). Child maltreatment as a community problem. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 16, 455-464.

Hawkins, R. P., Almeida, M. C., Fabry, B., & Reitz, A. L. (1992). A scale to measure restrictiveness of living environment for troubled children and youth. *Health and Community Psychiatry*, 43: 54-58.

Hawkins, R. P., Meadowcroft, P., Trout, B. A. & Luster, W. C. (1985). Foster family-based treatment. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 14(3), 220-228.

Hudson, J., Nutter, R. & Galaway, B. (1992). A survey of North American specialist foster family care programs. *Social Service Review*, 50-63.

Hudson, J., Nutter, R. W. & Galaway, B. (1994a). Treatment foster family care: Development and current status. *Community Alternatives*, 6(2), 1-23.

Hudson, J., Nutter, R. & Galaway, B. (1994b). Treatment foster care programs: A review of evaluation research and suggested directions. *Social Work Research*, 18(4), 198-210.

Jones, M. A. (1991). Measuring outcomes. In K. Wells & Biegel, D.E. (Eds.), *Family preservation services: Research and evaluation* (pp.159-186). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

Korbin, J. E., Coulton, C. J., Chard, S., Platt-Houston, C., & Su, M. (1998). Impoverishment and child maltreatment in African American and European American neighborhoods. *Development and Psychopathology*, *10*, 215-233.

Kutash, K. & Rivera, V. R. (1996). What works in children's mental health services? Baltimore: P. H. Brooks.

— The Evaluation of Treatment Foster Care

Lynch, M.& Cicchetti, D. (1998). An ecological-transactional analysis of children and contexts: The longitudinal interplay among child maltreatment, community violence, and children's symptomatology. *Development and Psychopathology*, *10*, 235-257.

Meadowcroft, P., Thomlison, B. & Chamberlain, P. (1994). Treatment foster care services: A research agenda for child welfare. *Child Welfare*, 73(5), 565-581.

McCroskey, J. Sladen, A., & Meezan, W. (1997). Family assessment form: A practice-based approach to assessing family functioning. Washington, DC: Child Welfare League of America.

Meezan, W. (2000). From rhetoric to reality: The future of family and children's services. *Family Preservation Journal* 5(1), 1-19.

Nutter, R. W., Hudson, J. & Galaway, B. (1989). A survey of specialist foster family care in North America. *Community Alternatives*, 1(1), 53-67.

Pecora, P. J., Fraser, M., Nelson, K., McCroskey, J. & Meezan, W. (1995). *Evaluating family-based services*. New York: Aldine de Gruyter.

Reddy, L. A. & Pfeiffer, S. I. (1997). Effectiveness of treatment foster care with children and adolescents: A review of outcome studies. *Journal of the American Association of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 36(5), 581-588.

Weiss, H. B. & Jacobs, F. H. (eds). Evaluating family programs. New York: Aldine de Gruyter.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Sigrid James, M.S.W.

Doctoral Candidate, University of Southern California, School of Social Work, MRF 214, University Park, Los Angeles, CA 90089-0411, E-mail: sigridsj@yahoo.com

William Meezan, D.S.W.

Marion Elizabeth Blue Professor of Child and Families, University of Michigan, School of Social Work, 1080 South University, Ann Arbor, MI 48109, E-mail: Meezan@umich.edu James & Meezan

Failure in Treatment Foster Care: The Whys and Wherefores

Introduction

Martha Morrison Dore Deborah Mullin

Treatment foster care (sometimes called therapeutic or specialized foster care) is a form of out-ofhome care of children that came into its own during the 1970s as an alternative to more intensive forms of residential care such as psychiatric hospitalization or incarceration of youthful offenders (Hudson, Nutter, & Galaway, 1994). During this period, agencies began placing children who would normally have been served in some form of residential program into specially designed foster homes. Treatment foster care combined the stability of the home environment with intensive case management services and therapeutic interventions carried out by trained foster parents. Encouraged by the federal CASSP initiative which saw this specialized foster care as a key component in its continuum of children's mental health services (Morissette, 1992), treatment foster care use increased greatly through the 1980s. In the late 1980s, the North American Foster Family-based Treatment Association was established. Two years later this organization promulgated a set of standards for treatment foster care that provided a set of criteria for developing and evaluating this form of care.

As treatment foster care has evolved over the past 30 years, it has become an important placement option in the three major child serving systems of juvenile justice, mental health, and child welfare. However, treatment foster care takes different forms and serves somewhat different needs in each of these systems. Although research touting the clear superiority of treatment foster care over residential care may be overly optimistic (Reddy & Pfeifer, 1997), there is reason to believe that treatment foster care programs provide quantifiable benefits, including reduction in problematic behaviors, improved academic performance, and fewer post-treatment days spent in more restrictive settings (Chamberlain, 1994; Meadowcroft, Thomlinson, & Chamberlain, 1994; Reddy & Pfeifer, 1997). However, as Meadowcroft and her colleagues (1994) point out, past research focused primarily on whether treatment foster care works as a treatment modality; little is known of the specific elements within this modality associated with optimal outcomes.

The research reported in this summary focuses on one particular element that other studies and clinical observations suggest is critical to the success of treatment foster care: placement stability. Prior research on traditional foster care found a strong relationship between difficult child behavior and multiple foster home placements. It is difficult to know which comes first, the child's behavior problems, or the instability in his or her living situation, but it seems clear that each problem area contributes to an increase in the other. The more a child is moved from home to home, the less likely he or she is to form important attachments that can serve as stabilizing factors and provide the necessary environment for social and emotional development. One of the key elements in treatment foster care is the selection and training of foster parents who are thought to have special qualities that enable them to manage very difficult child behavior. These parents are paid at a higher rate than traditional foster parents, commensurate with their training and qualifications.

Despite recognition of the importance of stability in the lives of vulnerable children, and efforts to minimize factors that may contribute to placement instability when such youngsters experience out of home care, placement breakdown can occur. This breakdown was the focus of the research conducted here to describe the constellation of events that may lead to the removal of a child from a treatment foster home. Research also sought to identify patterns or characteristics of foster parents, foster youth, and placement agencies and their workers, all of which may interact to disrupt placement. By identifying these factors and their interactions, we have developed recommendations for policies and practice that could decrease the numbers of disrupted placements.

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 103

Casey Family Services

The study was carried out at Casey Family Services (CFS), a multi-site voluntary child welfare agency offering a continuum of programs for vulnerable children and families. CFS has seven divisions located throughout New England that house treatment foster care programs. These programs serve children and youth with histories of severe behavioral, emotional, developmental, and/or academic problems. Indeed, one of the criteria for entry into a CFS treatment foster care program is that the child has exhausted other, less-intensive services. Most of the children accepted into CFS treatment foster care have histories of multiple placements through their state child welfare agencies. Even preschoolers coming into the CFS program have been in six, seven, eight, or more foster homes, and have been removed at the foster parents' request because their behavior could not be managed in the foster home. Many admitted children have also had in-patient psychiatric placements as well as extended stays in residential treatment centers. One eleven-year-old in our study had been in residential treatment for 5.5 years, beginning at the age of five. These are children who, in times past, would have experienced long-term psychiatric hospital stays.

Methodology

Each CFS division was asked to contribute four cases to the study, i.e., two in which they felt the child benefited from the program, and two in which the child was unable to benefit from this form of care. A total of 28 cases were studied.

This was a qualitative study using narrative analysis to review and extract meaning from the voluminous case records kept by CFS social workers on each child. Each record contained extensive documentation, such as: 1) intake assessments, referral summaries, previous psychiatric and psychological evaluations, court documents, and 2) psychosocial evaluations, case notes, monthly case reviews, foster parents' weekly written commentaries, educational assessments, and other materials. The case material was rich and provided for cross checking of data across multiple sources. All the case materials were read by two researchers who used constant comparative analysis to reach agreement on findings gleaned from the case material. The following questions guided the analyses:

- What were the precipitating factors surrounding each placement breakdown?
- How did these factors interact to result in a move to a different placement?
- What actions by key players could have prevented this event?"

Results and Discussion

Our study of the factors which precipitated placement breakdown led us to look not only at placement failures after the child came into CFS treatment foster care, but also at the early histories of these children that contributed so dramatically to their difficulties in psychosocial functioning in the present. These children had been multiply wounded psychologically in egregious ways through severe abuse and neglect by their earliest caregivers, and then repeatedly by a public child welfare system that compounded their difficulties by failing to respond to their needs for safety and security. As noted previously, we were struck by the number of out-of-home placements experienced by three, four and five year olds.

One child had eight foster home placements and two psychiatric hospitalizations in 14 months, all between the ages of four and five and a half. During the first four years of this boy's life, he had lived with his mother in a series of homeless shelters and with different, usually violent men. His mother was an alcoholic who had a long history of mental illness, stretching back into her own adolescence when she spent three years in a residential treatment center. The state agency had received repeated reports of her neglect and possible abuse of this child but had made only half-hearted attempts to locate this transient family. The mother voluntarily turned her son over to Child Protective Services when she

could no longer manage his behavior; he was four years old. This child, who had no experience of safety and stability in his young life, was then subjected to a succession of failed foster home placements by the state, culminating in placement in residential treatment at five years old.

We found that for all of the children who were referred to CFS treatment foster care, they had already equated family life with rejection and failure. They had few lasting attachments to others and little experience of supportive, nurturing caregiving. Demands for the give and take of normal family life in a foster home were overwhelming and met with regression to primitive levels of expression such as spitting, biting, smearing, injuring animals and people. Any perceived threat of rejection or loss (including even the most innocuous change in structure or the environment) triggered intense anxiety in these children with resulting behavioral expression. If this behavior triggered a negative reaction from foster parents, and if the clinical staff failed to intervene early in this sequence of events, the cycle of reactivity threatened to spiral out of control, resulting in the demand for the child's removal from the home.

Implications for the field drawn from our findings include:

- 1. The immediate need for earlier, more responsive intervention in these children's lives, before the extensive psychological damage we found occurs;
- 2. Earlier recognition of the trauma suffered by these children and more responsive actions on the part of public child welfare agencies to insure treatment and stability, even in the toddler and preschool years;
- 3. Greater attention to the selection and training of treatment foster parents to insure that they understand the behavioral sequelae of severe child maltreatment and have a repertoire of skills to manage this behavior.

We also identified a significant need for additional research on the processes of treatment foster care, not only on outcomes, to further develop our understanding of how this form of out-of-home care can better serve the needs of the very vulnerable children it serves.

References

Chamberlain, P. (1994). Family connections: Treatment Foster Care for adolescents with delinquency. Eugene, OR: Castalia Publishing.

Hudson, J., Nutter, R. W., & Galaway, B. (1994). Treatment foster family care: Development and current status. Community Alternatives: *International Journal of Family Care*, 6(2), 1-24.

Meadowcroft, P., Thomlinson, B., & Chamberlain, P. (1994). Treatment foster care services: A research agenda for child welfare. *Child Welfare*, *73*(5), 565-581.

Morrissette, P. J. (1992). Treatment foster care: Bridging troubled waters. *Journal of Family Psychotherapy*, *3*(2), 53-70.

Reddy, L. A., & Pfeifer, S. I. (1997). Effectiveness of treatment foster care with children and adolescents: A review of outcome studies. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *36*(5), 581-588.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Martha Morrison Dore, Ph.D. Research Director; 203-944-7230, Fax: 203-926-0775; E-mail mdore@caseyfamilyservices.org

Deborah Mullin, M.S.W.

Research Consultant; 203-929-3837; E-mail: Dmullin47@aol.com **All authors:** Casey Family Services, One Corporate Drive, Suite 515, Shelton, CT 06484 Morrison Dore & Mullin

The Match Team: A Collaborative Process to Strengthen Adoptive Families

Introduction

Judy Moore Kathleen Armstrong Marian Sue Street

The Tampa Bay community has a tradition of commitment to children who have been abused, neglected, or abandoned, many of whom have been removed from the custody of their parents. Often, these children have spent years in foster care. They are described as having special needs because they are older, members of sibling groups, of minority status, and/or present physical, emotional or behavioral challenges. One of the community organizations that has been instrumental in helping these children is the Adoption Council of Tampa Bay. Established in 1992 and incorporated in 1996, the Council's membership includes adoption agencies, community programs, and adoptive parents. The Council's mission is to *increase the number of adoptive placements of children with special needs*. The Council has striven to accomplish this goal in a number of ways, through a number of activities, involving people from the general community as well as from agencies.

In 1996, the Adoption Council of Tampa Bay developed the Match Team, a public-private collaboration designed to improve adoptive placements through a process of selection of families whose strengths best match the special needs of the children available for adoption. Members of the Match Team include representatives of licensed child-placing agencies, including: the Children's Home, Children's Home Society, Family Enrichment Center, Catholic Charities, Everyday Blessings and the Department of Children and Families (DCF). A Guardian ad Litem, the Banyan Family Center, and an adoptive parent (from the Council) also attend meetings. The goals of the Match process are to: 1) increase the pool of families to be selected for waiting children, and 2) to objectify the selection process through the inclusion of multiple perspectives from knowledgeable individuals not immediately involved with a particular child or family.

The Match Team meets twice a month. Prior to each meeting information about the children to be discussed is distributed to the private agencies. During meetings, information about the waiting children is presented, emphasizing their specific needs; home studies of approved families are presented by the child-placing agencies. Following those presentations, the Team reaches consensus regarding the family whose attributes and strengths, in the judgement of the group, best meet the needs of the child. When more than one family offers similar strengths, there may be a ranking and/ or the child's counselor (and the Guardian ad Litem when appropriate) may meet and interview the families recommended prior to making a decision. Sometimes a family that was not the "first" choice becomes the family that actually adopts a child.

The purpose of this study, which was funded by the USF Collaborative for Children, Families, and Communities, was to explore the Match process, its effectiveness in fulfilling its mission of matching families' strengths with children's needs, and its potential value as a model for other communities.

Methodology

The study used primarily qualitative methods in examining the experiences and responses of the following individuals involved in adoption and/or the match process: 1) counselors and supervisors from the Department of Children and Families, 2) members of the Match steering committee (representatives of community agencies), and 3) adoptive parents. These methodologies included focus groups and interviews. Two focus groups of adoption professionals were conducted; one of six DCF counselors, and one of eight members of the Match steering committee. There was one focus

group of four Non-Matched parents; these individuals had received their adopted children without the Match process. As it was not possible to arrange a focus group of Match parents, nine one-on-one semi-structured interviews were conducted with these participants. For the purpose of this study, Match parents were defined as having been selected through the Match process to be adoptive parents of their children

Demographic information was collected on all the above-named groups. In addition quantitative data were collected from the Department of Children and Families regarding the children presented at Match and—to the extent possible given limitations in accessing available data—compared with demographics of the available children in the county. Information available on outcomes of Match was also examined.

Findings

Quantitative data

Quantitative data regarding Match is not readily available, as there is no data collection system utilized for this purpose within the Department of Children and Families. Therefore the following information was collected ex post facto, from DCF supervisors.

During the six months included in this study, from July 1999 to January 2000, 46 children were presented at Match meetings; eleven of them were placed in adoptive homes selected through Match; six remained in foster/ adopt placements. No families were found through Match for 25 of these children. No information was available on outcomes for four of the children presented.

Demographically, seven African-American children were presented at Match and one was placed with an adoptive family; three biracial children were presented and two placed; of five Hispanic children, one was adopted, and thirty-one Caucasian children were presented, with seven placed in adoptive families. Although a small sample, these data support the notion that the children served through the Match process are not representative of the cohort of children awaiting adoption in this county, 52% of whom are African American while 42% are Caucasian. The average age of those children involved in the Match process was about five years old, while the predominant age group of children needing adoptive homes is 6 through 12.

Qualitative data

Qualitative data involved protocols for focus groups and interviews. Sets of open-ended questions were designed for the parent interviews and focus group as well as for both the steering committee and the DCF counselor focus groups. Questions for the parents covered topics including: reasons for adopting, experiences with the adoption, most challenging period (after placement), effectiveness of process in matching strengths to needs, ways to improve process, and indicators of successful adoption. The questioning route for the professional focus groups were similar, excluding topics related to the adoption experience.

• **Professionals:** Generally, counselors were less positive about the Match Team than were members of the Match steering committee. Some counselors stated that staffing is a "waste of time" because they know the child's needs best; therefore they should be making those decisions. They also felt that the workload in preparing for meetings was on them, and often there were no positive outcomes for the children (i.e., no families). The steering committee viewed the Match process positively as a way to objectify the selection process and to assure that the focus remained on the "best interests of the child."

Both groups felt the collaboration of the different agencies was important and could lead to better decision-making. They felt that Match has improved relationships, outside of the meetings. Both groups also emphasized the need for "full disclosure" of information about the child, and the families, in order to make informed selections; and the need for uniform home studies, as formats and requirements for home studies vary among agencies.

Parents: The Non-Match parents naturally had little or no information about the Match process, and had rarely even heard of it. They generally had known the children they had adopted or had met the children, and their motivations for adoption were that they wanted these particular children to be with them. Their children were somewhat older when adopted than were those of the Match parents. The Non-Match parents described less difficulty with the whole adoption process than did the Match parents.

The views of the Match parents depended upon their individual experiences with the Match and the adoption process. They had knowledge of Match through orientation and the classes; however, none of them had directly experienced the process as parents to be presented do not attend the meetings. Therefore, those parents who had not been initially selected or who had had negative outcomes were critical of the process. Of the nine parents interviewed, six spoke positively in a general way, while three felt decisions of the group could be arbitrary and unfair.

Virtually all of the Match parents "had always wanted to adopt," and they had not known their children prior to placement. Most of them also had experienced considerable difficulty during the early weeks and months after their child arrived. Some sought counseling or some type of support, while others had not known that such services were available.

- Consensus: Several themes and areas of agreement among all groups emerged from the interviews
 and focus groups. Some kind of matching of children with families is a good thing, e.g., a way to
 systematize and formalize the process.
 - 1) The Match Team has been successful in promoting collaboration among agencies, which has not only been useful for adoptive placements, but generally.
 - 2) Information about the children should be available and shared, with the counselors and with the families, so that there are as few "surprises" as possible. Information should also be shared about services and resources in the community.
 - 3) The amount of *time* it takes to secure permanency for children is a huge problem. This issue involves the time from removal of the child to termination of parental rights; to locating, studying and approving families; to finding homes for these children and placing them there; and to finalizing the adoption.
 - 4) There is a need for adoptive families to receive counseling, especially in the early weeks and months following an adoption.

Successful Adoptions

Counselors and other professionals answered the question "how do you know when an adoption is successful?" pragmatically, with answers such as: "when our phone doesn't ring," or "when we don't hear from them." Basically, counselors don't know what happens to these families unless there is a problem There were, however, other answers: "when they go home for Thanksgiving, and they have children of their own, that's where they go."

The Non-Match and Match parents viewed success somewhat differently, perhaps due to their degree of familiarity with the children. The Non-Match parents described success in terms of their children's future achievement and character; the Matched in terms of the attachment and relationship they develop with the adopted child. "We would never give her up...she's very attached to us."

Conclusions

The Match team has limitations as presently constituted, especially as a strategy for placing those children who are over represented in the child welfare system; i.e., primarily male, African-American children between the ages of 6 and 12. As there rarely are two or more families seeking to adopt these children, the Team process is inappropriate for them. In addition, there is a need to track the outcomes for the children presented at Match to document areas of need and of success.

Nonetheless, Match is an innovative process that has demonstrated adaptability. Match has a worthy mission and a solid, collaborative structure; and it has considerable potential, especially as the areas of foster care and adoption move into community-based care.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Judy Moore, M.S.W.

Coordinator of Clinical Programs, Department of Child and Family Studies, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa, Fl. 33612-3899; 813-974-4463, Fax: 813-975-7563; E-mail: jmoore@fmhi.usf.edu

Kathleen Armstrong, Ph.D.

Assistant Professor, Department of Child and Family Studies, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa, Fl. 33612-3899; 813-974-8530, Fax: 813-974-7563; E-mail: Karmstro@fmhi.usf.edu

Marian Sue Street, Ph.D.

Associate Professor, College of Education, University of South Florida, Tampa, Fl. 33620; 813-974-1262, Fax: 813-974-3826; E-mail: street@tempest.coedu.usf.edu

110 – Research and Training Center for Children's Mental Health – Tampa, FL – 2002

Evaluating Child Welfare Consumer Satisfaction among Children, **Parents and Professional Collaterals**

Introduction

Ben Kerman Tannis Blair

Customer satisfaction surveys proliferate in mental health and child welfare systems, founded in a desire for client direction and quality improvement, and buoyed by apparent face validity and relatively convenient data collection (Harris & Poertner, 1999). The same motivating values direct agencies to survey the professional collateral consumers of their services (e.g., educators, mental health service providers, judges, etc.). In contrast to the literature available on the perceptions of adult and child consumers of mental health and child welfare services (e.g., Godley, Fiedler & Funk, 1998; Wilson & Conroy, 1999), professional collaterals' voices are less often heard in the consumer satisfaction chorus.

There are many potential benefits for including collateral input. For instance, referral sources' input regarding what they seek, and what they perceive as most and least helpful inform agency efforts to make services more available and attractive to consumers. Therapists, evaluators, educators, and other treatment team members' ratings of key agency performance characteristics can highlight specific areas for improvement and assist in monitoring the success of change efforts. External experts bring their unique perspective and this input can facilitate triangulation on difficult to measure constructs.

This paper examines one child welfare agency's Continuous Quality Improvement Team's (CQI) effort to employ consumer survey data from foster parents, foster youth and professional collaterals to enhance service delivery. Parallel forms of a brief questionnaire examined general perceptions of three areas of primary interest to the agency, including Service Quality, Multicultural Sensitivity, and Service Outcomes. However, previous efforts to develop scales that measure independent subscales have met with mixed success in the arena of mental health (c.f., Brannan, Sonnichsen & Heflinger, 1996), and there is little guidance in the child welfare literature (c.f., Wilson & Conroy, 1999). In order to advance to more sophisticated analyses of between-group differences and similarities, scale integrity needed review for each respondent group.

Method

Setting and Participants: Casey Family Services employs child-centered, family-based casework models in their long-term and treatment foster care services. In September 2000, parent surveys were mailed to all parents, including foster parents, in families served by any Casey program at any time during the previous 12 months. All foster children 13 and older who were served in any of the foster care programs during the last 12 months were targeted for telephone interviews. Service divisions identified external members of their treatment teams and referral sources for the professional collateral mailed survey. Information concerning the foster care programs was eventually collected from 165 foster parents (41% response rate), 158 foster children (68%) and 190 collaterals (32%; the collateral response rate is based on surveys distributed to professional colleagues with experience of both foster care and non-foster care programs). Few youth who were contacted declined to participate, as most incomplete interviews were the result of busy lives and scheduling conflicts that prevented contact during the study period. Overall, the response rates were consistent with previous administrations of this survey.

Respondents included a wide variety of children and parents as well as professional colleagues. Foster parent responses came mostly from foster mothers (only 13% came from foster fathers). Foster youth respondents were more evenly divided among males and females. Collaterals who responded were predominantly female (73%). Almost half of the responding collaterals were from child welfare agencies (e.g., state child protective services), while about one third were from mental health service providers. Most respondents were parents (77%), youth (72%), and Caucasian (80%).

Measures: In developing the initial survey, available measures were considered (e.g., Attkisson & Greenfield, 1996; Shapiro, Welker & Jacobson, 1997; Wilder Foundation, 1997). However, none of these measures addressed local needs fully (e.g., the agency's multicultural sensitivity initiative). Additional items had been developed in 1998 to augment a brief mailed survey tailored to address the agency priorities and context (Notter & Anand, personal communication, May 19, 2000). The survey was expanded to include a parallel foster child telephone interview in 1999 and professional collateral mailed survey in 2000. Each format asked respondents to rate several key service characteristics along a 5 point scale, ranging from 1 ("poor") to 5 ("excellent"). While minor adjustments were made across forms, they consisted of three theoretically derived subscales: Service Quality (e.g., timeliness of agency response), Multicultural Sensitivity (e.g., respect for cultural beliefs), and Outcomes (e.g., progress on goals).

Analyses: Measures of the items' central tendency and the observed distribution provide a first indication of the overlap and divergence of perspectives, as well as of the consistency of using these parallel gauges. Subscale integrity was examined using both variance explained and coefficient alpha indices of internal consistency for each of the theoretically derived subscales. Factor analyses with all of the subscales' items then examined the empirical and theoretical factor structure. Examination of the rating scale data concluded with a look at the relative ranking of several critical items in order to consider convergence and contrast in different respondent groups and to measure these against agencyset benchmarks.

Results

The means and medians, most of which met or exceeded the 4.0 threshold ("Very Good") indicated the clear complimentary tone of the respondent groups. There was some apparent variation in the item means among the respondent groups. As is typical of consumer satisfaction data, the distributions are narrow and negatively skewed.

Subscale analyses summarized in the first row of Table 1 explained most of the variance among the constituent items. For instance, parent subscales explain 72.8% of the variance among the Service Quality subscale items and 68.7% on the Multicultural Sensitivity Subscale. Parent subscales' coefficient alphas ranging from .92 to .84, reflected internal consistency. While the collaterals' results resembled those of the parents, the youth subscales were somewhat less effective in explaining the variance among their constituent items (range 48.7% to 58.7%), and less internally consistent (range alpha .55 to .78). Thus, individual factor analyses suggest that the subscales were generally consistent across the parent and collateral respondent groups, though slightly less stable in the youth sample.

Like most satisfaction scaling research, the items were expected to share so much variance that the rationale for composing separate subscales would be primarily theoretical. Considerable association among the scales underscored the possibility that all of the scales reflected a single global satisfaction construct. For instance, the mean scale intercorrelations for parents, youth and collaterals were .72, .57 and .76.

The second row of Table 1 illustrates the empirical factors extracted in a principal components factor analysis when items comprising all three theoretical factors were examined together. Consistent with theoretical predictions, three empirical factors emerged in the parent respondent data. In contrast, the youth data supported only two factors and the collateral data supported only a single empirical factor.

	Parent	Youth	Collateral
Variance explained in scale (Cronbach alpha)			
Service Quality	72.8% (.92)	48.7% (.78)	70.7% (.93)
Multicultural Sensitivity	68.7% (.91)	58.7% (.63)	78.2% (.86)
Outcomes	75.8% (.84)	53.5% (.55)	84.5% (.91)
<i>Empirical factors extracted</i> ¹	3	2	1
Theoretical factor loadings			
Service Quality-SQ			
Understands particular needs	.89	.74	[MS .70]
Recognize strengths	.85	.61	[MS .74]
Timely response	.82	.79	.86
Clear communication	.91	.63	.71
Welcome & Comfort	[MS .58]	[MS .80]	.90
Overall quality direct service	.48 [MS .44]	.65	.70
Overall quality collateral service	_	_	.76
Multicultural Sensitivity-MS			
Understand & serve culture	[SQ .83]	[SQ .60]	.89
Respects cultural beliefs	[SQ .83]	.69	.98
Effective outreach	.42	-	[SQ .58]
Representation in literature	.66	_	_
Access staff same culture	.67	_	_
Availability of staff like you	.86	[SQ .50]	_
Outcomes-O			
Progress on goals	.75	.43 [SQ .63]	.92
Improved coping, problems	.41 [SQ .58]	.34	.71
How things going now	.90	.92	.48 [SQ .43]

Table 1
Summary of Service Quality, Multicultural
Sensitivity and Outcomes Scale Analyses

- Item not on instrument

[Brackets] indicate unpredicted or complex loading (item loads > .40).

¹Minimum eigenvalue of 1 was used to determine number of empirical factors, although three theoretical factors were rotated.

The lower portion of Table 1 provides a summary of the factor analyses results when all items were entered simultaneously. When three factors were extracted for oblique rotation, the item loadings corresponded in part to the theorized pattern. While somewhat consistent across respondent forms, the presence of several complex, low and unpredicted loadings reflected substantial factorial variance.

Nevertheless, the CQI team was able to glean helpful information from the item-level data through measurement against agency benchmarks and the correspondence of rater group concerns. For example, the percentage of respondents rating agency timeliness as either "Excellent" or "Very Good" in all three groups fell below the agency benchmark (85%). This convergence, illustrated in Figure 1, triggered an agency-wide initiative to better understand consumers' concerns and to develop action plans to address them. In contrast, collaterals ranked communication near the top, but parents ranked it near the bottom. These divergences underscore the value of breaking grouping homogeneous informants, and recognizing that these informant groups may have different experiences of, relationships with, and expectations for the agency.

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 113

Kerman & Blair



Figure 1

Discussion

These preliminary results highlight the complexities of parallel measurement and triangulation. The goal of collecting information from multiple sources to get the best representation of a complex reality is worthy, but deceptively complicated. The scales generally behaved similarly and there was considerable overlap between the parent, child and collateral ratings of agency performance. Simplistic adoption of parallel scales and the assumption of validity based on appearance is unwarranted.

Still, these results highlight the potential value of these albeit imperfect data applied to a specific agency setting. Even in light of metric inconsistency and lack of factorial invariance, such data can inform and energize CQI efforts to enhance services and build capacity for further data use. These activities have contributed to ongoing efforts to improve services through the setting of benchmarks in priority areas. When results fell short of benchmarks, CQI developed action plans to better understand the roots of the problem, and to address these causes and enhance overall quality. The practice of examining relative ranks assigned by different respondent groups, and considering actual performance relative to established benchmarks can help transcend concerns about respondent groups' unique use of scales.

Another valuable strategy that also controls for the negative skew commonly observed in Satisfaction survey data is to focus on understanding and addressing the concerns identified by the most dissatisfied consumers. Agency efforts have also focused on developing a better understanding of these outliers, especially through the identification of themes in their open-ended responses.

The use of multiple perspectives can facilitate an agency's self-understanding, but the hope for reliable and exact parallel forms remains unrealized. However, the experience with this data, even with its flaws, can enrich and build CQI capacity. With each data collection iteration, the questions asked have improved and the readiness to use the data has grown beyond the cadre of CQI champions and activists. The commitment to consumer input and direction clearly embodies a value underlying many current service models. Still, these results do not suggest that methodological vulnerabilities should be ignored. Increased dependency on market forces and the competition metaphor in system reform suggest that these information needs will not soon vanish.

Note: Minimum eigenvalue of 1 was used to determine number of empirical factors, although three theoretical factors were rotated.

References

Attkisson, C. C. & Greenfield, T. K. (1996). The client satisfaction questionnaire (CSQ) scales and the service satisfaction questionnaire (SSS-30). In L. I. Sederrer & B. Dickey (Eds.). *Outcomes assessment in clinical practice* (pp. 120-127). Baltimore, MD: Williams & Wilkens.

Brannen, A. M., Sonnichsen, S. E. & Heflinger, C. A. (1996). Measuring satisfaction with children's mental health services: Validity and reliability of the satisfaction scales. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, *19* (2), 131-141.

Godley, S. H., Fiedler, E. M., & Funk, R. R. (1998). Consumer satisfaction of parents and their children with child/adolescent mental health services. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 21:31-45.

Harris, G. & Poertner, J. (1999). *Measurement of client satisfaction: The state of the art*. Children and Family Research Center, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. Retrieved October 20, 1999 from the World Wide Web: http://cfrcwww.social.uiuc.edu/integrating/publications/client_satisfaction.htm.

Shapiro, J. P., Welker, C. J., & Jacobson, B. J. (1997). The youth client satisfaction questionnaire: Development, construct validation and factor structure. *Journal of Child Clinical Psychology*, 1:87-98.

Wilder Foundation (1997). *Child guidance clinic program evaluation questionnaire*. Minneapolis, MN: Author.

Wilson, L & Conroy, J. (1999). Satisfaction of children in out-of-home care. Child Welfare, 78(1), 53-69.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Ben Kerman, Ph.D. Research Associate, 203-944-7227, Fax: 203/926-0775; E-mail: bkerman@caseyfamilyservices.org

Tannis Blair, M.A. Research Assistant, 203-944-7239, Fax: 203/926-0775; E-mail: tblair@caseyfamilyservices.org All authors: Research and Evaluation Department, Casey Family Services, One Corporate Drive, Suite 515, Shelton, Connecticut 06484 Kerman & Blair
Symposium Overview: Health Care Reform Tracking Project: Findings from the 2000 State Survey

Introduction

The early 1990s witnessed a rapid expansion of managed care from the private health care field to the public sector. For example, while only 9.53% of Medicaid enrollees were enrolled in managed care arrangements in 1991, as of June 1998 that figure had risen to just under 54% of the 31 million Medicaid recipients, according to data from the federal Health Care Financing Administration (1998). *Chair* Rita Vandivort-Warren *Authors* Beth A. Stroul Sheila A. Pires Mary I. Armstrong Jan McCarthy Ginny Wood

With the sharp increase in enrollment in managed care plans that has occurred in the past decade, children with emotional problems and their families are increasingly being served through managed care arrangements directed at containing costs and controlling service utilization. At the same time that managed care reforms have occurred, reforms in the children's mental health field have focused on the development of community-based systems of care. The Health Care Reform Tracking Project was initiated in 1995 to track and analyze the impact of public sector managed care reforms on children and adolescents with serious emotional problems and their families and on the systems of care that serve them.

Methodology

The Tracking Project uses a mixed method approach for the research design. It involves three major components — surveys of all states, for which quantitative, descriptive statistics are used; in-depth impact analyses, using qualitative case studies, of states that have experience with Medicaid managed care reforms; and a study of promising strategies and approaches for children's behavioral health services in publicly financed managed care systems. An initial baseline state survey was conducted in 1995 to identify and describe state health care reforms. The all-state survey was repeated in 1997-98 and again in 2000 in order to document changes resulting from the continuing implementation and refinement of managed care systems. In addition to updating descriptive information and tracking changes on publicly financed managed care reforms affecting children's mental health services, the 2000 State Survey incorporated a new feature — identifying and collecting preliminary information on promising approaches within managed care arrangements for children with behavioral health disorders and their families.

The 2000 State Survey was mailed to state children's mental health directors in all 50 states and the District of Columbia. Respondents were given the options of responding electronically, by telephone or by mail. Questions from the previous all-state surveys were retained as appropriate so that trends and changes could continue to be tracked over time; additional items were added to clarify findings from previous Tracking Project activities and to identify promising approaches and features of managed care systems. A highly systematic and structured approach to survey follow-up resulted in a 100% response rate. Data analysis was conducted on the reforms for which respondents provided sufficiently detailed information.

Findings from the 2000 State Survey

Throughout its activities, the Tracking Project has examined the differential effects of *carve out designs*, defined as arrangements where behavioral health services are financed and administered separately from physical health services, and *integrated designs*, defined as arrangements in which the financing and administration of physical and behavioral health services are integrated (even if the management of behavioral health services is subcontracted). The data analysis from the 2000 State Survey compared findings for carve outs and for managed care systems with integrated designs.

As noted, all 50 states and the District of Columbia responded to the survey. Most states (42) reported involvement in publicly financed managed care activity affecting behavioral health services for children and their families. In addition, 8 states reported termination of managed care activities since the last survey, and 3 states reported new reforms underway, suggesting continuing experimentation in states with managed care approaches. Respondents to the 2000 survey provided detailed data on 35 reforms in 34 states, including 27 carve outs and 8 integrated approaches. The findings that follow pertain to this sample of 35 reforms.

As was true in 1997-98, State Medicaid agencies are the lead agency in more than half of the reforms (55%). In 2000, most reforms (71%) were in late stages of implementation, defined as implemented for a period of 3 or more years.

Key Stakeholder Involvement. Continuing a trend identified in 1997-98, stakeholder (i.e., families, child-serving systems, providers) involvement in planning, implementation, and refinement of managed care reforms has increased over the past few years. However, significant involvement for most stakeholder groups still occurs in fewer than half of the reforms. For example, juvenile justice staff reportedly has significant involvement in only 23% of reforms, despite the increased enrollment of juvenile justice populations in managed care. Families have significant involvement in less than half (48%) of reforms—all carve outs—in spite of national attention to the need to increase the consumer and family voice in managed care systems.

Covered Populations. The 2000 survey results suggest acceleration of a trend noted in 1997-98, the coverage of more Medicaid populations in managed care, including those with more serious and costly needs. Half of the reforms reportedly cover all Medicaid subpopulations. Carve outs (62%) are more likely to cover the total Medicaid population than integrated reforms (12%). There has been a 23% increase in reforms covering the Supplementary Security Income (SSI) population, a 22% increase in reforms covering the child welfare population, and a 42% increase in reforms covering the juvenile justice population.

Planning for special-need populations also has increased in managed care systems. Since 1997-98 there has been a 44% increase in the percentage of reforms that include special provisions for children with serious and complex needs, such as intensive case management, an enhanced benefit package, or interagency coordination requirements. However, only 20% of reforms reportedly include risk-adjusted rates for these populations, suggesting that resources to support these special provisions may be lacking.

Managed Care Financing As in 1997-98, Medicaid and mental health agencies are the primary sources of financing for managed care systems, with Medicaid contributing to 91% of reforms and mental health agencies contributing to 76% of reforms. There has been a 15% increase since 1997-98 in the percentage of reforms in which both the Medicaid and behavioral health agencies contribute to the financing arrangement. However, the 2000 survey reports declines in the financial participation of other child serving agencies, and the level of participation of these agencies remains low. SCHIP funds are contributing to both carve out (50%) and integrated reforms (44%). Almost all reforms (91%) leave some Medicaid dollars for children's behavioral health services outside of the managed care system in other child-serving systems-schools, with child welfare and developmental disabilities systems being the most frequently cited.

Cost Shifting Cost shifting is reportedly occurring in over two-thirds of reforms. In the integrated reforms, there were more reports of cost shifting from the managed care system to other child serving systems (71%). In carve outs, cost shifting is reportedly more likely to occur from child serving systems to the managed care system (52%). Reports of cost shifting are largely anecdotal as only 16% of reforms reportedly are tracking and monitoring cost shifting.

Symposium Overview: Health Care Reform Tracking Project: Findings from the 2000 State Survey

Services Covered. Reportedly, there has been an 18% increase since 1997-98 in managed care systems that cover a broad array of services, with carve outs far more likely to cover a broad service array than integrated reforms (70% versus 13%). The services most likely to be covered are assessment and diagnosis, outpatient, crisis services, medical management, day treatment, and inpatient care. The services least likely to be covered are transportation, therapeutic foster care, respite, therapeutic group care, and residential treatment. While carve outs are more likely than integrated reforms to expand coverage of home and community-based services (63% versus 38%), findings indicate that these services also continue to be provided outside of the managed care system by other child serving systems in most states.

Service Capacity. Significant expansion of service capacity occurred in only about one-third of the reforms (all carve-outs). Nearly half of the reforms (42%) reported either very little or no expansion of service capacity as a result of managed care. Lack of service capacity, a problem that pre-dated managed care, remains an issue in almost all states. Respondents for only 31% of carve outs and none of the integrated reforms reported that the behavioral health service capacity in general was highly developed or close to highly developed in their states. In addition, respondents also reported a 16% decline in the percentage of reforms that require reinvestment of savings to expand service capacity.

Access. Initial access to behavioral health services reportedly has improved in 76% of carve outs but in only half of the integrated reforms. Access is more likely to be improved in carve outs (better in 76%, worse in 10%), and less likely to be improved in integrated systems (better in 50%, worse in 33%). Access to extended care reportedly has improved in 39% of carve outs, but in only 20% of integrated reforms, with reports of worse access in 60% of integrated reforms, but in only 4% of the carve outs.

Initial access to inpatient care reportedly is not considered more difficult in most reforms (80%) but shorter lengths of inpatient stay were reported in 63% (56% of carve outs and 88% of integrated reforms). Resulting problems include premature discharge before stabilization, children discharged without needed aftercare services, and placement of children in community programs without appropriate clinical capacity. A major concern is the inappropriate use of child welfare placements (8% of carve outs and 43% of integrated reforms) and juvenile justice facilities (13% of carve outs and 29% of integrated reforms).

Family Involvement. Over two-thirds of the carve out reforms reportedly incorporate various strategies to include families at the system and service levels, such as using family advocates, covering family support services, requiring family involvement on system advisory bodies, and requiring family involvement in service planning. In contrast, nearly 70% of integrated reforms reportedly have no strategies for involving families who have children with behavioral health needs. The 2000 State Survey found, much like previous Tracking Project studies, that managed care reforms reportedly have had no impact on the practice of families having to relinquish custody to obtain behavioral health services.

Cultural Competence. Specific strategies for enhancing cultural competence were reported with greater frequency for carve outs than for integrated reforms. For example, almost half of the carve outs include special services needed by culturally diverse populations, in addition to translation/ interpretation services, compared to none of the integrated reforms. Nearly half of the carve outs reportedly track utilization and outcomes by culturally diverse groups, in comparison with none of the integrated reforms.

Provider Issues. Provider reimbursement rates reportedly are higher under managed care than under the previous fee-for-service system in less than a quarter of the reforms, mostly carve outs. Rates are lower in 57% of the integrated reforms, but in only 25% of the carve-outs. Administrative burden reportedly has increased in nearly two-thirds of reforms, regardless of design. Lower rates, coupled

Vandivort-Warren, Stroul, Pires, Armstrong, McCarthy & Wood

with increased administrative burden, suggest that providers may be struggling financially under managed care arrangements. The majority of reforms include culturally diverse providers, certified addictions counselors, and school-based providers in their provider networks. The use of family members as providers was reported for 42% of the carve-outs, but for none of the integrated reforms.

Accountability. The majority of reforms (71%) reportedly incorporate child-specific quality measures, although this represents a 17% decrease from 1997-98. More than half of the integrated reforms and over a third of the carve outs reportedly do not have adequate data for behavioral health decision making, attributed to inadequate management information systems, lack of encounter data, and lack of staff capacity for data analysis. Continuing a trend noted in 1997-98, more reforms (two-thirds) reportedly measure clinical and functional outcomes, although nearly half of these are in early stages of development, and few results currently are available. In 41-46% of reforms, the impact of managed care reforms on penetration rates for children behavioral health care, service utilization, quality, cost and family satisfaction was unknown, and in 63%, impact on clinical and functional outcomes was unknown. In the very small sample in which results were known, most were in a positive direction, with the exception of cost, where results were mixed. Decreased aggregate costs were reported in 19% of reforms, increased costs in 25%, and no change in 16%.

State Child Health Insurance Program (SCHIP). About half of states reportedly have implemented SCHIP as a Medicaid expansion, and about half as a separate program. SCHIP behavioral health benefits were more likely to be broad within Medicaid expansions and limited within separate SCHIP programs. Where SCHIP was implemented as a separate program, a high level of coordination was reported between SCHIP and Medicaid systems. However, less than half (43%) of the separate SCHIP programs incorporate strategies to identify and refer children with behavioral health needs.

Child Welfare Special Analysis. A specific focus on children in the child welfare system has been incorporated into all phases of the Tracking Project. Most reforms in the 2000 State Survey (82%) include children in the child welfare system in their behavioral health managed care system; representing an increase from only 45% of reforms in 1995. Progress in meeting the needs of this population was noted in 2000. Most reforms reportedly have special provisions for children in child welfare systems (87%), most provide training for the child welfare system about managed care (72%), and most reforms are able to track the use of behavioral health services by children in the child welfare system (74%). A number of concerns were also identified. For example, in 54% of the reforms, the child welfare system is not significantly involved in planning and implementing the behavioral health managed care system; only 11% of reforms reported have an enhanced capitation or case rate for children in the child welfare system; and child welfare providers are not included in provider networks in 47% of reforms.

Discussion

Publicly financed behavioral health managed care continues to present challenges and opportunities for children with emotional problems and their families and for systems of care. States and local entities are becoming more experienced in the role of designers and purchasers, and, particularly in carve out reforms, often include specifications that would seem to benefit children needing behavioral health services and their families. However, managed care implementation continues to lag behind policy intentions. For example, broad benefit designs are hampered by lack of service capacity and/or inadequate capitation and/or case rates.

Through the efforts of family members, advocates, and researchers, states are beginning to examine more closely how this population experiences managed care and at approaches that may be more effective. The Health Care Reform Tracking Project, while it will continue to identify and track managed care developments, also is moving to a new phase of identifying promising approaches and features of managed care systems. The 2000 State Survey respondents identified a number of promising approaches which the Tracking Project will be studying and reporting on in future activities.

Symposium Overview: Health Care Reform Tracking Project: Findings from the 2000 State Survey

References

Health Care Financing Administration. (1998). *Medicaid managed care enrollment report: Summary statistics as of June 30, 1998.* Baltimore, MD: Author.

Pires, S. A., Armstrong, M. I., & Stroul, B. A., (1999). *Health care reform tracking project: Tracking state health care reforms as they affect children and adolescents with behavioral health disorders and their families — 1997–98 State Survey.* Tampa, FL: Research and Training Center for Children's Mental Health, Department of Child and Family Studies, Division of State and Local Support, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute, University of South Florida.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Beth Stroul. M.Ed.

Consultant, National TA Center for Children's Mental Health, Management and Training Innovations, 6725 Curran Street, McLean, VA 22101; 703-790-0990, Fax: 703-790-1312; E-mail: bethstroul@aol.com

Sheila A. Pires, M.P.A.

Human Service Collaborative, 1728 Wisconsin Avenue, NW, #224, Washington DC 20007; 202-333-1892, Fax: 202-333-8217; E-mail: sapires@aol.com

Mary Armstrong, M.S.W.

Director Division of State and Local Support – Department of Child and Family Studies, de la Parte Institute, University of South Florida, 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa FL 33612; 813-974-4601, Fax: 813-974-7376; E-mail: armstron@fmhi.usf.edu

Jan McCarthy, M.S.W.

Georgetown University Child Development Center, National TA Center for Children's Mental Health, 3307 M Street, NW, Suite 401, Washington DC 20007-3935; 202-687-5062, Fax: 202-687-1954; E-mail: jrm33@georgetown.edu

Ginny Wood

President /Founder of Family Support Systems Inc., Consulting Firm, 20487 North 94th Avenue, Peoria AZ, 85382; 623-825-1744, Fax: 623-825-7130; E-mail: gmwood@worldnet.att.net

Rita Vandivort-Warren, M.S.W.

Public Health Analyst, SAMHSA, HHS, 5600 Fishers Lane, Parklawn Bldg., Rm 10-99, Rockville, MD 20857; 301-443-0789, Fax: 301-443-8711; E-mail: rvandivo@samhsa.gov Vandivort-Warren, Stroul, Pires, Armstrong, McCarthy & Wood

Findings from the Supplemental Security Income (SSI) Family Impact Study

Introduction

Recently, a major focus of research and evaluation activities has been to increase the understanding of the impact of policies on Katherine Lazear Janice Worthington Sharon Lardieri Ricardo Contreras

services and outcomes for children with serious emotional disturbances (SED) and their families so that policies and policy implementation can be strengthened. It is believed that one important source of input about the impact of policies are the families whom the policies are intended to impact. This is particularly the case since the perspective of children and families on mental health and related services is not always the same as the perspective of service providers, administrators, and policy makers (Friedman, 1997; Unger & Powell, 1991). Moreover, the inclusion of a family perspective has been found to improve the quality and effectiveness of service delivery (Friesen, Koren, & Korolof, 1992; McNaughton, 1994; Reimers, Wacker, Derby, & Cooper, 1995).

The SSI Family Impact Study was designed to meet the need for information from family perspectives about the general impact of the new regulations on families and children whose SED had previously qualified them to receive SSI disability benefits, and for whom the continuation of this benefit was in question or had already been lost. Social Security Administration (SSA) indicated that most of the children losing SSI disability benefits—78,600 of the 95,180—had "mental disorders," representing about 85% of all the cases for whom eligibility for SSI disability benefits were re-determined.

At the individual and family level, this is a study in coping, decision-making, and resilience in response to major changes in an important formal support system. At the macro level, the study has implications for federal, state and local policy-makers, evaluators and the family support movement. This study also highlights the importance of the qualitative methodology and longitudinal approach to gathering information as identified by Maxwell (1990):

- Identify unanticipated factors influencing situations and issues;
- Provide further insight into experimental and survey designs;
- Enable the study of the complexities of life experiences;
- Give a holistic picture of the phenomenon studied; and,
- Incorporate the perspectives of the people studied.

Method

The SSI Family Impact Study utilized a qualitative, multi-site, longitudinal approach. The study method was designed to examine the short-term effects of the new regulations, as well as effects over time. It is a useful, thorough, and systematic method to describe what happens to families, and helps to provide an understanding of the subtleties and complexities of the families' experiences. This study compliments more quantitatively designed studies through its in-depth focus on a limited sample of families, thereby adding a "human face" to other studies examining the impact of this legislation.

The study utilized one form of a case study methodology, which derived its findings from interviews conducted over time and with multiple sources, including the primary caregivers and other individuals identified as providing support to their families. This process began with in-depth, in-person interviews and was followed up with telephone interviews every three months thereafter with the primary caregiver. The purpose of the prospective, longitudinal design of the interview was to gather information on changes in the family's status during the period studied. Special focus was placed on decisions that the family had made in response to their situation, and how these decisions

had affected them. In addition, the study utilized a series of focus groups with parents to expand and confirm an understanding of how families have been impacted by the legislative changes.

Eligibility for the study was based on the families' receipt of a letter from the SSA giving notice that their children's eligibility for SSI benefits was slated for reevaluation, and that their child was receiving SSI benefits for a serious emotional disability. Forty families, between twelve to fifteen from each of three sites, (southeastern Kansas; Bronx and Brooklyn, New York; and, Hillsborough County, Florida) were selected to participate in the study.

Initial interviews were conducted between February and June 1998. All families were interviewed in-depth and in-person, and then re-contacted every three months by telephone. The last in-person interview was conducted during the final phase of the study between February and June 2000. Participants were paid \$25 for the first and last in-person interviews, and \$10 for each telephone interview. Focus group participants were paid \$20.

Findings

At the time of the initial interview and throughout the two-year study period, all families were in various stages of the process for the legislated SSI review of benefits. All had received a letter from the SSA in the spring or summer of 1997 notifying them that their child's eligibility was being reviewed. Based on that review, many families who were denied benefits for their children chose to appeal the SSA decision. These families were in various stages of appealing, with a few already having received notification that their child's benefits would or would not continue. Key Findings are presented below.

Characteristics of the Children and Families

- These were children with severe emotional and behavioral disorders and the change in eligibility
 and loss of SSI did not change their need for services.
- Most children were enrolled in special education classes throughout the study.
- Children's behavior was highly variable but no new diagnosis had been given.
- These were families in which not just the one child, but adults and siblings had major health or mental health problems as well.
- Most families were single parent homes, where the primary caregiver was the child's biological mother.
- These families were experiencing consistently high stress with co-occurring negative events and challenging existing circumstances.

The Importance of the SSI Benefit to Families

- The SSI cash benefit represented an average of 41% of the families' total income.
- Families typically used the SSI cash benefit as part of the household income, to meet basic needs, pay bills and cover expenses.
- SSI was important as a stable source of income.

Impact of the SSI Changes and Process on Families

- SSI policy changes affected multiple dimensions of families' lives in ways that went beyond families' obvious financial need.
- Families experienced increased levels of stress as a result of the review process.
- Continuity of mental health care was disrupted for many families, especially those without formal supports.
- Families experienced a loss of ability to provide "normalizing" supports.
- Parental anxiety increased over their child's behavior in school and at home.

- Although the worst fears of child and family advocates—that children would be placed outside their homes—was not realized, there was an increase in turbulence and crises leading to negative outcomes and changes in the families' quality of life.
- Few families changed residences during the course of the study.
- Families that retained the benefits reported having greater peace of mind, due to the assurance that their child had medical coverage.

Medicaid and Health Care Coverage

- Health care coverage was tenuous for many of the families.
- Most families appealed because of the potential loss of Medicaid.
- Many parents were without health care coverage of any kind.

Coping Mechanisms of Families

- Families were not passive in response to the loss of SSI, making numerous decisions and weighing costs and benefits.
- Families became better navigators of public supports.
- Informal and formal helpers were major sources of support.
- Support from some informal and formal sources was provided inconsistently.
- Insights were gained by families, confirming their own strengths and validating their resiliency.
- Most families adapted to the loss of SSI with heroic efforts and with consistently high levels of stress.

The SSI Process

- Families were taken by surprise and distressed when notified that their child's SSI eligibility was to be reviewed.
- The decision to appeal/not appeal was made for a variety of reasons.
- Families were faced with a choice of whether or not to continue receiving the SSI cash benefits during their appeal.
- The SSI review/appeal process was lengthy, with outcomes that extended beyond the review period.
- The SSI process required a lot of "waiting and wondering," which caused increased family stress.
- Experiences with the review/appeal process and the state SSA office generally proved confusing and difficult for parents, prompting some to seek assistance from schools, friends, or their local SSA office.
- Paperwork required for the appeal was overwhelming and time consuming and parents had little help from the SSA.
- There was a general feeling of distrust among families for the ability of the SSA to make an accurate determination of eligibility.
- Parents perceived the SSA as "talking down" to them.
- There was a pervasive belief that SSA was not very knowledgeable about the connection between the SSI cash benefits and Medicaid.
- Very few families sought and received legal help with the process.

Implications

The SSI Family Impact Study examines the impact of a major policy change in a program designed to provide economic assistance to low-income families with children who have a serious emotional or behavioral disorder. Study findings have implications that are equally applicable for federal, state and local policymakers, evaluators and the family advocacy support movement.

Importance of understanding the inter-relatedness of supports. It became evident throughout the study that SSI is part of a larger, complex system of support for families with low incomes with children who have mental health needs. When SSI was removed, other areas of support were affected

Lazear, Worthington, Lardieri & Contreras

as well, such as Medicaid. The changes in SSI were part of a major reform effort in welfare. Welfare reform had direct effects on employment through TANF work requirements, on child care, and on access to health care as the reform legislation de-linked Medicaid (medical assistance) and TANF (financial assistance).

Importance of services and supports for children with emotional/behavioral disorders. The SSI changes were a policy decision, not a diagnostic one. The change in eligibility or SSI status for these children *did not* change their need for services. While the study did not involve direct assessment of the children, these children appeared to be those with significant emotional disturbances Thus, while savings may have accrued to the SSA as a result of the SSI changes, these children and families continued to use other public services and supports, such as special education.

Importance of communicating policy changes. Many of the findings of the study reflect the importance of an effective process for communicating legislated program changes. According to families, programs were unable to provide them with accurate and complete information. Misleading, inaccurate or lack of information caused many families to miss deadlines for appeal and also created problems for families as they attempted to maintain current supports and services or qualify for new ones. Families were either not informed about or did not understand the linking or de-linking of other benefits. This lack of information or misinformation had a negative impact on their ability to make informed decisions or plan for the future. States must identify those family support agencies where families seek information, (e.g., schools, pediatrician offices, mental health centers, neighborhoods) and work to provide them with the relevant information to be passed on to the front-line workers who have direct contact with families. Local supports and services should be aware of where families are most comfortable going for information, and whom they ask for help (e.g., teacher, therapist, doctor, natural helper in the neighborhood) and then systematically equip them with the knowledge to be helpful.

Importance of the policy change process. While the policy change for SSI occurred in August 1996, it took a number of years for many families to complete the process. The resulting impact on the children and families the legislation targeted will take even longer to fully understand. The impact of the SSI policy change process was most evident when looking at the experience families had with the appeal process. The appeal process placed families in a difficult situation, being able to retain their benefits during the appeal, but putting themselves at risk of paying back their cash benefits should they lose their appeal. If appeals are decided in a timely manner, the financial consequences of allowing families to retain their money during the appeal process would be minimal.

Importance of physical and behavioral health care coverage. Related findings consistently suggest the importance of physical and behavioral health care coverage, an especially critical benefit in families with children who have a serious behavioral or emotional disability. Many families viewed the loss of medical benefits as being more devastating than loss of income, with most families reporting that the most important motivator for their (almost universal) decision to appeal was financial need in health care areas and their fear of losing Medicaid.

Importance of a basic minimum income for the well-being of children and families. The findings of this study suggest the importance of a basic minimum income for the well-being of families. For most families in the study, the SSI cash benefit played a large role in total family income. Families' reported that as a result of changes in their children's SSI status, a portion of their household income was eliminated, creating many financial difficulties and changes in essential areas of living and in areas of "normalization" for their children. Families also reported that the stress of the financial loss had an impact on family relationships and mental and physical health. The families in the study exist at or near poverty level. Feeling they will never "get ahead," many families experienced one catastrophic situation after another.

Importance of the family as a complex system within a system. It is important to recognize that one of the basic assumptions of systems theory is that a change in part of the system (the child) leads to changes in other parts of the system (the family). The SSI Family Impact Study identifies a *cascade effect* of the family's experiences. The loss of income as a result of a policy change (i.e., SSI) in one area of support had a comprehensive and, as described by one parent, "downward spiraling" effect. The loss of income for a family with a child who has mental illness is complicated and comprehensive in effect, especially with the complex array of services a family may have for support. The decision and choices these families face are equally complex and the effect of those choices can be the difference between providing health care for one child or a roof over the head for the family. While it is difficult to tease out the cause and effect in many of the families' stories, they aptly illustrate an important sequence of events.

Importance that the primary caregiver remain the sole provider of daily care for the child. Most families in the study consisted of children with a single mother. While the supports were important, families reported that it was critical that the primary caregiver remain in the home to care for the child with the disability. The primary care-giver, most often the sole provider of daily care for the child, realized that without money from SSI they would have to seek employment; this action would seriously reduce the amount of time the caregiver spends with the child, leading to issues around continuity of care.

Importance of the families' strong commitment to keeping their children at home. Most of the families in the study did not lose their children to out of home placement—not because the system 'made up for' the loss of SSI and wrapped other supports around them—but because these families exhibited enormous resilience and commitment to their children. This study found families making heroic efforts to keep their children at home

Importance of informal supports. Our findings suggest the importance of formal and natural, informal supports and services. While families wanted practical information, little formal support was identified by families in obtaining SSI or in the review or appeal processes. However, tangible support in meeting basic living needs and emotional/spiritual support was viewed as very important with most of this help coming from informal sources. For families in Kansas, the mix of support from the informal and formal supports proved to be very helpful. Upon closer examination of the entire group of families over the seven waves of data collection, it appears that families made an effort to draw on informal supports when formal supports declined.

Two major policy implications related to this finding suggest that when eligibility criteria is being changed or benefits are being eliminated, policy makers can help to identify and shore up those natural systems of support, and systematically look at ways to beef up the natural supports. Policymakers must understand the fragility of the social support networks, recognizing that these informal support networks cannot take the place of necessary formal services.

Importance of strategic intervention. A goal of the study was to look at how people make realworld decisions. This information can help to identify the specific decision-making criteria used by the individuals experiencing a policy change in order that policy makers and frontline practitioners might intervene at different points in the decision-making process with new policies designed to make life better for families. For example, an impact on mental health frontline practitioners might be the ability to anticipate the needs of families as they experience a policy change. Identifying strategic areas of intervention and support might help to mitigate the negative effects of larger policy changes. While a relatively consistent picture of families experiencing the effects of the SSI changes emerges, the individual experiences of each family create opportunities for service providers to intervene strategically.

Conclusion

A comprehensive picture is critical when we see poor families or families experiencing consistent instability being criticized for being poor decision-makers. The effects of their total experience, added to the system's ineffectiveness in providing accurate information, sets the family up to fail. Families need to be able to make decisions from a position of strength and be viewed and evaluated in that light. It has become too common to place blame on parents for children's problems or to place the blame on children for their families' difficulties. Operating from a systems perspective, a longitudinal study can eliminate blame and be more respectful of the families participating in research.

The SSI Family Impact Study supports the "breadth of research findings now emerging largely as a result of welfare reform, suggesting that a substantial subset of families will need episodic or sustained help much longer than TANF time limits will allow, from a broader array of providers than TANF agencies consistently or effectively interact with, and that some may need help from outside the TANF system entirely." (Kramer, 2000).

What is evident in this study is that behind most of the children, thre are one or more parents struggling to keep up their sense of hope and their emotional and physical energy, while searching for solutions to meet the needs of their children. Most families adapted to the loss of SSI (i.e., loss of income) and to other changes resulting from the new legislation with heroic efforts *and* with consistently high levels of stress.

The family voices contributing to the SSI Family Impact Study expressed their experience of the changes of SSI, not as an ultimate outcome issue, but as a quality of life issue. This qualitative shift in examining the impact of external intervention on children and families, whether in policy or mental health and substance abuse treatment, is the challenge and responsibility of evaluators.

References

Friedman, R. M. (1997). Services and service delivery systems for children with serious emotional disorders: Issues in assessing effectiveness. In C. T. Nixon & D. A. Northrup (Eds.), *Evaluating mental health services: How do programs for children "work" in the real world?* (pp.16-44). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Friesen, B. J., Koren, P. E., & Koroloff, N. M. (1992). How parents view professional behaviors: a cross-professional analysis. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 1:209-231.

Kramer, F. D. (2000, July). Research on children, families, and the New Federalism. Seeing TANF from the inside out—reconsidering the program's role in the wake of welfare reform. *The Forum*, *3*(2).

Maxwell, J. A. (1990). Up from positivism: A review of Donald T. Campbell, methodology and epistemology for social science. *Harvard Educational Review*, 497-501.

McNaughton, D. (1994). Topics in early childhood special education: Methodological issues and advances. Austin, TX: PRO-ED.

Reimers, T. M., Wacker, D. P., Derby, K. M., & Cooper, L. J. (1995). Relations between parental attributions and the acceptability of behavioral treatments for their child's behavioral problems. *Journal of the Council for Children with Behavioral Disorders*, 20, 71-178.

Unger, D. & Powell, D. (1991). Families as nurturing system: An introduction in prevention. *Human Services*, 9(1) 1990.

— Supplemental Security Income (SSI) Family Impact Study

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Katherine Lazear, M.A.

Co-Principal Investigator; 813-974-6135, Fax: 813-974-7376; E-mail: lazear@fmhi.usf.edu

Janice Worthington, M.A. Research Associate; 941-351-9406, Fax: 813-974-7376; E-mail: djworthin@home.com Sharon Lardieri, M.S.W.

Research Associate; 813-974-4552, Fax: 813-974-7563; E-mail: lardieri@fmhi.usf.edu

Ricardo Contreras, M.A. *Research Associate; 813-974-4598, Fax: 813-974-7563; E-mail: contreras@fmhi.usf.edu*

All authors: Research and Training Center for Children's Mental Health, Child and Family Studies, Louis de la Parte Florida, Mental Health Institute, University of South Florida, 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa, FL 33612

Lazear, Worthington, Lardieri & Contreras

Job Training Activities and Opportunities and Transportation Among WAGES Participants

Introduction

The Catholic Charities Diocese of St. Petersburg, Florida, in partnership with the University of South Florida's Center for Urban

Beverly G. Ward Mario Hernandez Janice Worthington Arnold Andrews

Transportation Research (CUTR) and the Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute (FMHI) collaborated to conduct part two of a welfare reform study. Part one was conducted between June of 1998 and June of 1999. The interest for both studies arose out of the Catholic Charities' desire to objectively assess the degree to which the current "safety net" of services is sufficient for families impacted by welfare reform, specifically those attempting to transition from public assistance to self-sufficiency though the Work and Gain Economic Self-sufficiency Act (WAGES).

Part two builds upon the initial study effort with a purpose that is two-fold:

- 1. To describe the job training opportunities available from the perspective of the WAGES participants and providers in Hillsborough, Pasco and Pinellas counties; and
- 2. To describe participants' access to, use of, and need for transportation for all daily activities and the role transportation plays in recipients' access to job training activities or their ability to obtain and maintain gainful employment.

This study specifically seeks to obtain candid and in-depth information to:

- Identify and describe job training opportunities in Hillsborough, Pinellas and Pasco counties;
- Examine the successes and continuing needs of families in job training programs or who have graduated;
- Identify patterns and needs concerning participants' use of transportation;
- · Identify and describe any assistance received for transportation needs; and
- Examine employment opportunities in the three counties studied.

Florida was an early adapter of welfare reform measures and therefore the proposed project has having implications for statewide and national welfare reform. Service gap analyses for these program participants may improve services, assisting participants to achieve economic self-sufficiency.

Methodology

Key Informants for the study included current and former recipients of WAGES sponsored job training programs, and staff from provider agencies. Eligible participants were selected based on purposeful sampling techniques, which are homogeneous and criterion based.

In total, six focus groups were conducted with WAGES recipients in three counties in the Tampa Bay area: Two each in Hillsborough, Pinellas, and Pasco counties. One of these groups consisted of entirely Spanish speaking participants. In addition, four focus groups were conducted with staff members representing WAGES' contracted job training service providers in the same three counties. All participants completed a pre-focus group survey, with WAGES participants also completing a trip diary, detailing their need for and use of transportation. CUTR and FMHI were responsible for study design, instrument development, focus group moderator training, and data analysis, while participant recruitment and data collection was conducted by Catholic Charities.

Data analysis was based primarily on what is typically referred to as qualitative or ethnographic summary, with a heavy reliance on direct quotation of group discussions rather than on numerical descriptions of the data that are possible with full content analysis.

The topic guide served as the "practical structure for organizing the topic-by-topic analysis of the discussions." (Morgan, 1988, 66). During the focus group, the guide organizes each group's discussion around the same set of topics and in the same order. This method is therefore an effective tool for organizing and comparing findings across groups during the process of analysis. Initially, co-moderators identified and clarified the major themes during the groups, with further analyses by FMHI, in which information was extracted from those notes and tape recordings.

Responses were then clustered by topic across subgroups in an effort to determine the presence or absence of certain themes and the level of agreement or disagreement on those themes.

Data collected from the transportation trip diaries were analyzed separately by CUTR and combined with the findings from the focus groups.

Results

WAGES Recipient Demographics

The average age of participating WAGES recipients was 32 years, with 44% being African American, 33% Caucasian, 17% Hispanic, and less than 2% Asian, multi-racial, or biracial. The vast majority (80%) of these participants reported renting their home, with 19% being homeowners. Participants reported caring for an average of 2.2 children.

Sixty percent (60%) of participants were not receiving welfare checks, while the other 40% were receiving these benefits. The length of time respondents have been on welfare or were on welfare ranged from as briefly as one month to up to 10 years on and off. Of those who had been on it consistently in recent months and years, the average length of time reported was 12 months. Nearly three-fourths (74%) of participants reported that they were not employed.

Table 1 details the various job training programs participants reported attending and the frequency of those responses. Sixty-two percent (62%) reported completing their job training program, while 17% did not (19% of respondents did not answer this question, while 3% reported that they were currently enrolled in the program). Those who did not complete the program indicated attending the training for a few as three days to as long as six months.

Table 2 illustrated types of transportation reported by participants. More than half (55%) of participants indicated that lack of transportation posed a barrier to finding and keeping a job. Thirty-six participants reported relying on a personal vehicle for transportation, with 22 relying on the bus, 21 on getting rides from friends, neighbors or family and 18 using a friend's or relative's vehicle. Fewer reported using taxis or other non-motorized transportation (e.g., riding a bicycle).

Summary of Findings—WAGES Recipients Focus Groups

WAGES recipients reported that the primary sources of information about job training were highly variable, with direct referrals from a WAGES case worker being the most consistent, along with word of mouth. Their interest in job training typically arose out of the need to train for a new type of job after an injury, an interest in a specific career path, or simply the need for benefits to continue. These participants expected that they would learn a new trade, gain the skills to have a career, earn more money, and receive benefits such as paid vacation and health insurance.

Participants reported that the job training programs offered the opportunity to gain computer skills, technical skills for a trade, medical skills (e.g., x-ray or ultrasound technician), and office skills (e.g., billing, customer service). Many also reported gaining employability skills, such as resume development, interviewing, and tips on "dressing for success." Respondents reported that these programs did not devote adequate time and opportunity for computer training or computer equipment, and that transportation, childcare assistance, and clothing vouchers were not adequate to meet their needs.

— Job Training Activities and Opportunities and Transportation Among WAGES Participants

Hillsborough County (n=23)*	Pinellas County (n=29)	Pasco County (n=13)
Centre for Women (<i>n</i> =6)	Ultimate Medical Academy (n=11)	Career Central (n=6)
WAGES (n=5)	"WAGES Program" (n=8)	No answer (<i>n</i> =3)
Share program	WIA (<i>n</i> =3)	WAGES (n=2)
Immigration Service	Advantage Training Systems (n=2)	JTPA (n=2)
Hispanic Needs Council	"My own"	
Florida One Stop Center	One stop Center	
S.H.I.P.	Voc rehab	
EST class – James Har Building	Pinellas Works – Lockheed	
DACCO – welfare to work	Program for senior citizens	
ACTS		
Job training		
DCF – University		
Leaney Technical Center –		
Customer Service Academy		
No answer (<i>n</i> =2)		

Table 1 Job Training Programs Attended

*Two respondents gave multiple answers. WAGES: Work and Gain Economic Self-Sufficiency WIA: Workforce Investment Act DCF: Department of Children and Families JTPA: Job Training Partnership Act

	Hillsborough # of mentions	Pinellas # of mentions	Pasco # of mentions	Overall # of mentions
Personal vehicle (car or motorcycle)	13	16	7	36
Bus	10	12		22
Getting rides from friends/neighbors/family	4	11	6	21
Friend's/relative's vehicle (car or motorcycle)	4	9	5	18
Taxi		3	2	5
Bicycle or other non- motorized transportation	1		3	4

Table 2 Types of Transportation Available

Note: multiple responses are allowed.

Participants identified a variety of barriers to obtaining employment, mentioning lack of reliable transportation most frequently, followed by child care (i.e., access, cost, reliability). They also did not receive comprehensive information about available job training programs. Others reported that lack of health insurance for their children, lack of time (in general), and an inability to deal with tragic and stressful life events, were barriers to obtaining employment.

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 133

Participants specifically described the public transportation system as lacking in availability, reliability, and therefore requiring too much advanced time/travel time to reach their destination. Others needed more information about how to take the bus or to interpret bus schedules. Physical disabilities and childcare responsibilities also made using public transportation more difficult.

Summary of Travel Diaries

Travel diaries were returned by more than half (52%) of WAGES recipients participating in the focus groups. These individuals logged a total of 1,226 trips, with 22% reported as work-related, followed by childcare (21%), business (18%), and social (14%). The most common modes of transportation were a family/friend/neighbor's car (15%), a personal vehicle (57%), and walking (16%), with only 6% taking the bus.

Summary of Findings—Job Training Providers

A total of 30 providers participated in the focus groups in the three counties, representing a wide variety of job training programs. The majority of providers (n = 19) reported holding either a bachelors or master degree, although not necessarily in a field directly relating to job training.

Providers reported that individuals participating in job training programs can be referred from a wide variety of agencies, including Worknet, the Area Agency on Aging, one-stop centers, WAGES, and other community-based service organizations. For most programs, the criteria for eligibility for job was receipt of cash assistance and/or low to moderate income, which individual programs defined somewhat differently depending on their affiliation or sponsorship.

Providers perceived job training enrollees as needing basic or remedial education in reading and grammar, computer skills, basic office skills (e.g., answering phones and customer service), and "soft skills" relating to employability, such as work ethic, attitude, communication, and personal hygiene. They also saw a need to provide additional support in the form of mentors and to address concurrent issues, including mental health, substance abuse, and spousal abuse.

Job training programs varied in the actual skills they were teaching, with some focusing on training participants for a medical career, including x-ray or ultrasound technician, medical or dental assistant, or Certified Nurses Aid and phlebotomist. Others taught more general skills, including computer training, customer service, and business administration. These programs also offered classes relating to employability, in which trainees are taught how to fill out an application, develop a resume, participate in an interview, conduct a job search, and to "dress for success." Although not widespread, a few programs also worked to build trainees' self-confidence and to empower trainees to help themselves. Only in rare instances were programs offering job placement assistance.

Most providers agreed that there is a need for job training programs to emphasize the "soft skills" necessary for obtaining and maintaining employment. These included self-sufficiency, personal responsibility, addressing a poor attitude or the fear of success, and generally coping with and managing the everyday demands of employment. Although some trainees needed help with mental health issues, medical issues, or overcoming a criminal background, providers reported that their programs were not specifically designed to address these needs.

Barriers to employment were identified by providers as including the trainee's inability to transition from a cycle of dependency to a life of independence. Specifically, trainees did not believe their benefits would be cut off if they did not obtain employment, they were unable to manage a budget based on employment income, were inexperienced with time management and goal setting, and lacked the self-esteem and the appropriate attitude to succeed in the workplace. Other practical barriers included a lack of job training slots for the working poor, lack of employment offering livable wages and affordable health insurance, limited time with caseworkers resulting in a lack of individual attention, and long waiting lists for mental health services, transportation options, and unmet childcare needs. Providers specifically noted that trainees struggled with a lack of transportation, describing the public transportation as failing to meet the needs of riders in terms of the actual routes and the time of day buses were running. For this reason, the amount of time required to drop off children at childcare and then travel to job training or work was extraordinary, placing a great burden on those relying on public transportation. Even those with their own cars struggled with the unreliability of their transportation and limitations in the help they received from WAGES to keep their cars running or insured. In addition to a great deal of stress, these barriers resulted in trainees missing classes and being sanctioned for lack of attendance.

Conclusion

This report represents a summary of the findings from a small sample of WAGES recipients and job training providers from the represented counties. As with all qualitative research, the findings are not intended to provide conclusive data, but rather explore the depth of experience of those impacted by the legislative changes. Qualitative methodologies provide a unique opportunity to obtain information from families and lend a voice to those who may otherwise not be heard. These findings represent likely patterns for individuals affected by welfare reform and raise new questions, which warrant further study.

This study does not offer confirmatory findings concerning the factors that correlate most highly with WAGES recipients' degree of success in completing job training programs or moving from welfare to work. Rather, it focuses on participants' perspectives of what is currently being offered, what additional programs or program features may be helpful in promoting success, and identifying other barriers to this success. In sharing their perspectives, participants may or may not have accurately identified the issues that a statistical analysis would find as most predictive of positive outcomes.

The findings of this study describe several key features of current job training and transportation resources in the Tampa Bay area. They are: training access, trainee assessment, training offerings, transportation, and collateral supports. Based on the current offerings and needs, recommendations are provided in the hopes of guiding policymakers and service providers to better meet the needs of WAGES recipients and assist them in overcoming the barriers they face to self-sufficiency.

References

Morgan, D. L. 1988 Focus Groups as Qualitative Research. Sage University Paper Series on Qualitative Research Methods, Vol. 16, pp. 46-66. Beverly Hills: Sage.

Ward, Hernandez, Worthington & Andrews

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

Beverly G. Ward, Ph.D.

Co-Principal Investigator, Center for Urban Transportation Research (CUTR), University of South Florida, 4202 E. Fowler Ave. CUT 100, Tampa, FL 33620-5375; 813-974-9773, Fax 813-974-5168; E-mail: ward@cutr.eng.usf.edu

Mario Hernandez, Ph.D.

Co-Principal Investigator, Child and Family Studies, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute, 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa, FL 33612; 813-974-4651, Fax 813-974-7563; E-mail: hernande@fmhi.usf.edu

Janice Worthington, M.S.

Research Associate, Child and Family Studies, Louis de la Parte Florida Mental Health Institute, 13301 Bruce B. Downs Blvd., Tampa, FL 33612; 813-974-5356, Fax 813-974-7563; E-mail: jworthington@fmhi.usf.edu

Arnold Andrews

Executive Director, Catholic Charities, St. Petersburg Diocese, 6933 9th Avenue North, St. Petersburg, FL 33710, 727-893-1315 ext 210, Fax: 727-893-1307; E-mail: aandrews@ccdosp.com

The Effect of Mothers' and Children's Health on Exits from AFDC

David S. Mandell

Introduction

It is quite likely that mothers who have health problems, or who are raising a child with health problems, will have more difficulty leaving welfare than other women. Certainly, health-related problems create a demand that competes with work activities (Acs & Loprest, 1999). Yet women who move to work from welfare consistently are not provided with enough paid leave or job flexibility to attend to their or their children's health needs (Cook, 1978; Heymann & Earle, 1999).

Mothers of children with chronic health problems have more difficulty than other mothers in finding employment (Breslau, Salkever, & Staruch, 1982; Salkever, 1982). Much of the difficulty in obtaining and maintaining employment is due to the fact that, much more than other children, these children require a high volume and intensity of health services and home care (Newacheck & Halfon, 1998). The additional burden placed on mothers comes mostly in the form of increased childcare demands, including children's greater dependence on others for care and mobility, mothers' time spent on obtaining health-related services, and the limited availability of childcare for disabled children (Breslau et al., 1982).

Between 15% and 40% of women on welfare are raising a child with chronic physical or mental health problems (Heymann & Earle, 1999; Loprest & Acs, 1996; Meyers, Lukemeyer, & Smeeding, 1996). These rates are much higher than those found among poor women who are not on welfare (Heymann & Earle, 1999); however, the few prospective studies in this area have shown at best a marginal relationship between either mother or child-related disability and leaving welfare (Hutchins, 1981; O'Neill Wolf, Bassi, & Hannan, 1984; Plotnick, 1983; Blank and Ruggles, 1992; Acs & Loprest, 1999).

This study uses large administrative data sets to identify welfare receipt and chronic physical and mental health conditions as measured by service utilization and diagnoses. The hypothesis of this study is that families in which mothers have, or are raising children with chronic physical or mental health conditions will leave welfare more slowly than other families.

Methods

Sample

Single-mother families receiving AFDC in July 1993 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania and enrolled in Medicaid fee-for-service in this city (N = 33,609) were identified with the use of a probabilistic algorithm.

Measures

Health Service Utilization was derived from the Medicaid Management Information System, which contains paid claims data for mental health, general health and substance abuse treatment provided to Medicaid-eligible Pennsylvania residents.

Chronic health conditions were described both by specific diagnoses and cost of services used. Diagnoses for chronic illness were based on condition lists (Gleeson, 1974), prevalence in this population, and disabling features of the condition. The following diagnoses for physical health

The author would like to acknowledge Aileen Rothbard, Sc.D., at the Center for Mental Health Policy and Services Research, for making the data for this study available and assisting in the interpretation of the results. This study was supported by a grant from SAMHSA (UR7-TI11269) and a dissertation grant from NIMH (MH61635)

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 137

Mandell

conditions were coded: asthma, diabetes, epilepsy, hypertension (mother only), migraine (mother only), otitis media (chronic), sickle cell anemia (child only), and spina bifida (child only). The following psychiatric diagnoses were used: adjustment disorder, affective disorder, attention deficit disorder, autism, conduct disorder, and schizophrenia.

Based on findings from previous studies (McFarland, Freeborn, Mullooly, & Pope, 1985; Johansen, Nair, & Bond, 1994; Jerrell, 1998), those who were in the top 20% of service users by cost in a given six month period also were coded as having a chronic health condition. Diagnoses associated with hospital stays were included in the definition of chronic illness, but costs were limited to ambulatory care costs.

Analyses

Service utilization was aggregated within each of the six, discrete 6-month windows of the study. Individuals were coded as welfare recipients in a given 6-month period if they received welfare for at least one month during that period.

Cox proportional hazards models with time-dependent covariates were used to determine the effect of children's health on welfare leaving (Cox, 1972; Cox & Oakes, 1984). Families were treated as censored observations (Cox & Oakes, 1984) if the following occurred during the study: 1) they enrolled in an HMO; 2) the mother switched welfare program status from AFDC to Supplemental Security Income (SSI); or 3) the youngest child in the family turned 18 during the study.

Results

Table 1 provides descriptive information for families in the sample. Table 2 provides the results of the Cox model with time until first 6-month break from welfare regressed onto mothers' and children's chronic physical and mental health variables. Families in which the mother had a chronic physical health condition as measured by cost of service utilization or had any contact with the specialty mental health system were 2.3 times more likely to remain on welfare. Families in which children had a chronic physical health condition were 1.7 times more likely to remain on welfare. Families of children who had any contact with the specialty mental health sector were 1.3 times as likely to remain on welfare.

Neither specific diagnoses for physical or mental health nor volume of mental health services as measured by number of visits or cost were predictive of welfare leaving when entered into the model with the cost of general health services or the presence of a specialty mental health contact.

Race	Ν	Avg. Age of Mother (SD)	Avg. Number of Children (SD)	Children born 7/93 to 6/96 (SD)	Months on AFDC pre- 7/93 (SD)	Months on AFDC/TANF 7/93 to 6/96
African-American	22,343	30.6 (6.5)	2.5 (1.3)	0.14 (0.02)	31.0 (9.0)	32.2 (7.9)
Asian	641	32.3 (7.4)	2.7 (1.5)	0.15 (0.14)	27.2 (11.5)	31.7 (9.3)
Hispanic	5,238	30.4 (6.7)	2.7 (1.4)	0.16 (0.05)	29.1 (10.6)	31.4 (9.2)
White	5,025	30.7 (6.6)	2.2 (1.3)	0.11 (0.05)	28.1 (11.1)	30.3 (9.6)
Other	321	29.8 (8.1)	2.4 (0.9)	0.16 (0.22)	26.2 (11.9)	31.4 (8.8)
Missing	41	30.5 (6.1)	1.8 (1.01)	0.12 (0.33)	16.6 (14.2)	25.6 (10.7)
Total	33,609	31.9 (8.4)	2.5 (1.48)	0.14 (0.37)	30.1 (9.8)	31.8 (8.4)

Table 1

— The Effect of Mothers' and Children's Health on Exits from AFDC

Variable	Odds of remaining on Welfare	P value	R
Top 20% of service users (children)	1.67	< 0.001	-0.03
Had MH contact (children)	1.27	0.007	-0.01
Top 20% of service users (mother)	2.33	< 0.001	-0.05
Had MH contact (mother)	2.27	< 0.001	-0.02
Mothers' age (years)	0.98	< 0.001	0.03
Number of children	1.12	< 0.001	-0.03
Newborn during study	1.32	0.027	-0.01
Asian	0.96	0.757	0.00
Hispanic	0.66	< 0.001	0.03
White	0.65	< 0.001	0.04
Other	0.95	0.740	0.00
Months on welfare pre-study	1.04	< 0.001	-0.09

Table 2
Effect of Children's and Mothers' Health on Welfare-Leaving*

* Reference category consists of African-American families with one child.

Discussion

By merging administrative datasets for a large sample and using different measures of disability, this study provided evidence that mothers experiencing chronic physical or mental health conditions are more than two times less likely to leave welfare than other mothers. Contrary to the other published study in this area (Acs & Loprest, 1999), the results from this study also suggest that raising a child with a disabling health condition creates an additional burden on mothers separate from any burden imposed by their own health conditions.

It is important to note that mothers' psychiatric disorders were as predictive of remaining on welfare as chronic physical health conditions. Children's psychiatric disorders also independently predicted that families would remain on welfare. Studies that examine the effects of health on welfare tenure and labor force participation, as well as programs designed to assist these families, must take into account the effects of mental as well as physical health.

Implications

There are at least three reasons why both maternal and child illness make it more difficult for families to move off welfare: 1) families with considerable health service needs are less likely to leave welfare because of concerns about losing health care benefits; 2) quantity of treatment is a proxy for severity; and/or 3) the treatments mothers and children are receiving are inappropriate or ineffective. These possibilities are discussed below.

Concerns about Insurance. The administrative complexity involved in enrolling in other programs, confusion about eligibility, as well as inadequate outreach may encourage families to remain on welfare even when other options are available (Shi, Oliver, & Huang, 2000). Moffitt and Slade (1997) found that only 7% of mothers and 17% of children remained on Medicaid after leaving welfare; 45% of

Mandell

mothers and 12% of children had no insurance. These low proportions suggest that families were not aware of their continued eligibility. Since families in which mothers or children have greater health needs may see insurance as having greater value, they may be more likely to remain on welfare.

Treatment as a Proxy for Severity. It may be that there are mothers whose disabling condition is not recognized by either their caseworker or physician as qualifying them for disability status. While some states have made efforts to improve caseworkers' recognition of disabilities, some conditions are often missed (Kramer, 1999). It may also be that these women have disabling conditions, but their condition is not considered a disability under SSI regulations. The same may be true of their children, who perhaps should be receiving SSI payments but are not. Having a child on SSI significantly increases cash assistance and may also open the doors for additional services that make it easier for mothers to find and maintain employment (Meyers et al., 1996).

Effectiveness of Services. In actual practice, a variety of health conditions that are not disabling when correctly treated are often treated using nonindicated treatments and subtherapeutic doses. These conditions include asthma and respiratory infections (Mainous & Hueston, 1998; Mendenhall & Tsien, 2000), diabetes (Kenny et al., 1993; McClellan, Knight, Harp, & Brown, 1997; Streja & Rabkin, 1999), depression (Hirschfeld et al., 1997; Druss, Bradford, Rosenheck, Radnor, & Crumholtz, 1999), and other psychiatric disorders (Holloway, 1988; Zito et al., 1999; Walkup et al., 2000). Ineffective treatment may result in a prolonged course of illness and increased disability.

Many welfare programs have recognized the need to offer special assistance to women with physical and behavioral health problems who are making the transition from welfare to work. Fewer programs provide services to mothers raising children with chronic health conditions. In order to help women make the transition from welfare to work, programs must contain components to help women balance the needs of the workplace and their children. This may include specialized daycare, more flexible access to medical services, and parenting classes specific to the needs of parents of children with chronic physical and mental health conditions.

Federal legislation allows states to exempt up to 20% of their welfare caseloads from the time limits imposed by the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Act. As of February 2001, no states have published exemption guidelines. The results of this study suggests that both women with chronic physical and mental health problems as well as those raising children with chronic health conditions are important groups to consider.

References

Acs, G., & Loprest, P. (1999). The effect of disabilities on exits from AFDC. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management 18*(1), 28-49.

Blank, R., & Ruggles, P. (1992). *Multiple program use in a dynamic context: Data from the SIPP*. Suitland, MD: US Bureau of the Census.

Breslau, N., Salkever, D., & Staruch, K. (1982). Women's labor force activity and responsibilities for disabled dependents: A study of families with disabled children. *Journal of Health & Social Behavior 23*(2), 169-183.

Cook, A. (1978). The working mother. Ithaca: Cornell University Publication Division.

Cox, D. (1972). Regression Models and Life Tables. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series B* (Methodological), 34(2), 187-200.

Cox, D., & Oakes, D. (1984). Analysis of survival data. London: Chapman & Hall.

Druss, B., Bradford, D., Rosenheck, R., Radnor, M., & Crumholtz, H. (1999). Mental disorders and use of cardiovascular procedures after myocardial infarction. *International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine* 29(4), 361-362.

140 – Research and Training Center for Children's Mental Health – Tampa, FL – 2002

— The Effect of Mothers' and Children's Health on Exits from AFDC

Gleeson, G. (1974). Interviewing methods in the Health Interview Survey. *Vital Health Statistics (2)* (pp 72-1048). Washington DC: US Department of Health, Education and Welfare.

Heymann, S., & Earle, A. (1999). The impact of welfare reform on parents' ability to care for their children's health. *American Journal of Public Health* 89(4), 502-526.

Hirschfeld, R., Keller, M., Panico, S., Arons, B., Barlow, D., Davidoff, F., Endicott, J., Froom, J., Goldstein, M., Gorman J., Marek, R., Maurer, T., Meyer, R., Phillips, K., Ross, J., Schwenk, T., Sharfstein, S., Thase S., & Wyatt, R. (1997). The national depressive and manic-depressive association consensus statements on the undertreatment of depression. *Journal of the American Medical Association 277*(9), 333-340.

Holloway, F. (1988). Prescribing practices for the long-term mentally ill. A study of treatment practices. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, *152*, 511-515.

Hutchins, R. (1981). Entry and exit transitions in a government transfer program: The case of aid to families with dependent children. *Journal of Human Resources 16*(2), 217-237.

Jerrell, J. (1998). Utilization management analysis for children's mental health services. *Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research 25*(1), 35-42.

Johansen, H., Nair C., & Bond, J. (1994). Who goes to the hospital? An investigation of high users of hospital days. *Health Reports* 6(2), 253-277.

Kenny, S., Smith, P., et al. (1993). Survey of physician practice behaviors related to diabetes mellitus in the US. Physician adherence to consensus recommendations. *Diabetes Care 16*(11), 1507-1510.

Kramer, F. (1999). Serving welfare recipients with disabilities. *Welfare Information Network Issue Notes* 3(1), 1-13.

Loprest, P. & Acs, G. (1996). *Profiling of disability among families on AFDC: Report to the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation* Washington, DC: Urban Institute.

Mainous, A. & Hueston, W. (1998). The cost of antibiotics in treating upper respiratory tract infections in a Medicaid population. *Archives of Family Medicine* 7(1), 45-49.

McClellan, W., Knight D., Karp H., & Brown, W. (1997). Early detection and treatment of renal disease in hospitalized diabetic and hypertensive patients: Important differences between practice and published guidelines. *American Journal of Kidney Diseases 29*(3), 368-375.

McFarland, B., Freeborn D., Mullooly J., & Pope, C. (1985). Utilization patterns among long-term enrollees in a prepaid group practice health maintenance organization. *Medical Care* 23(11), 1221-1233.

Mendenhall, A., & Tsien, A. (2000). Evaluation of physician and patient compliance with the use of peak flow meters in commercial insurance and Oregon plan asthmatic populations. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology* 84(5), 523-527.

Meyers, M., Lukemeyer, A., & Smeeding, T. (1996). Work, welfare and the burden of disability: Caring for special needs of children in poor families (Income Security Policy Series Paper #12). Syracuse, NY, Syracuse University, Center for Policy Research, Maxwell School for Citizenship and Public Affairs.

Moffitt R., & Slade, E. (1997). Health care coverage for children who are on and off welfare. *The Future of Children 7*(1), 87-98.

Newacheck, P., & Halfon, N. (1998). Prevalence and impact of disabling chronic conditions in childhood. *American Journal of Public Health* 88(4), 610-617.

O'Neill, J., Wolf, D., Bassi, L., & Hannan, M. (1984). An analysis of time on welfare. Washington, DC: Urban Institute.

Plotnick, R. (1983). Turnover in the AFDC population: An event history analysis. *Journal of Human Resources* 18(1), 65-81.

14th Annual Conference Proceedings – A System of Care for Children's Mental Health: Expanding the Research Base – 141

Mandell

Salkever, D. (1982). Children's health problems and maternal work status. *Journal of Human Resources* 17(1), 94-109.

Shi, L., Oliver T. R., & Huang, V. (2000). The Children's Health Insurance Program: Expanding the framework to evaluate state goals and performance. *Milbank Quarterly* 78(3), 403-446.

Streja, D. & Rabkin, S. (1999). Factors associated with implementation of preventive care measures in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 159(3), 294-302.

Walkup, J., McAlpine, D., Olfson, M., Labay, L., Boyer, C., & Hansell, S. (2000). Patients with schizophrenia at risk for excessive antipsychotic dosing. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry* 61(5), 344-348.

Zito, J., Safer D., dosReis, S., Magder, L., Gardner, J., & Zarin, D. (1999). Psychotherapeutic medication patterns for youths with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine 153*(12), 1257-1263.

CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

David S. Mandell, Sc.D.

Post-Doctoral Fellow, Center for Mental Health Policy and Services Research, University of Pennsylvania, 3600 Market Street, 7th Floor, Philadelphia, PA 19104; 215-662-2504, Fax: 215/349-8715; E-mail: dmandell@cmhpsr.upenn.edu